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P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S1

(10:00 a.m.)2

CHAIRPERSON HILL: All right, Mr. Moy, whenever3

you'd like to call our first hearing case.4

MR. MOY: Thank you, sir.5

The Board is in the hearing session.  And the6

first case, the application before the Board is a continued7

hearing.  This is Application No. 19558 of 1240 Mount Olivet8

Road, LLC, caption advertised for special exception under9

Subtitle C, Section 703, from the minimum parking number10

requirements of Subtitle C, Section 701.5.  This would11

construct a self-storage facility in the PDR-1 Zone.  This12

is at premises 1240 Mount Olivet Road, N.E., Square 4092, Lot13

PAR 141\79.14

And as the Board will recall, the last time this15

case was last heard was on October the 4th.16

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay, great.  Thank you.17

I was trying to welcome Commissioner Miller here18

to the dais with us and my brain just kind of faded out on19

me there, so.  Happy to see you.20

COMMISSIONER MILLER: Thank you.21

CHAIRPERSON HILL: All right.  If you could22

introduce yourselves from my right to left.23

MR. KABBATT: Chris Kabbatt with Wells and24

Associates.25
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MR. UTZ: Jeff Utz with Goulston & Storrs.1

MR. BROWN: Kevin Brown with Montage Development.2

MR. WILBERN: Jack Wilbern with Butz-Wilbern.3

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Could you say your last name4

again, sir?  I'm sorry.5

MR. WILBERN: Wilbern, B-E-R-N.6

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay great, thank you.7

Mr. Brown, you were here last week; right?8

MR. BROWN: Yes.9

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay, great.  That's what I10

thought.  I was saying, wasn't he here?11

Okay.  All right.  All right, well, Mr. Utz, I12

guess, you know, you were here before and we sent you back13

to take care of some things or had some further questions. 14

Can you kind of tell us where you are with all that?15

MR. UTZ: Sure.  Thank you.  I'm Jeff Utz with16

Goulston & Storrs.  Thanks for letting us come again this17

morning.18

Yes, last time we left off basically leaving the19

hearing open for input from the community.  We had been20

trying to schedule a meeting with the ANC, an official21

meeting for a while now over the summer.  And actually when22

we scheduled, when we were assigned our hearing date23

originally in September we asked for a continuation until24

October so that we could make the September meeting date and25
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time to get a vote and a letter in the record to make it all1

work for the hearing.2

Unfortunately, we weren't able to schedule.  We3

weren't able to get on their agenda to make that happen.  So4

last month we left the -- you left the record open for us to5

go back to the ANC.6

So we did get on their agenda.  We met with them. 7

They did vote to not support it, almost entirely due to the8

use itself.  They objected to a self-storage use being at9

this location.  We didn't talk -- or really self-storage uses10

in Ward 5 generally was the issue that we were discussing.11

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Wasn't it that they thought that12

it's an additional, another one that's close by in the area? 13

Isn't that what it was?14

MR. UTZ: It was another in a --15

CHAIRPERSON HILL: I'm just trying to understand16

what their issue was with it.  It wasn't necessarily that it17

was a self-storage facility, it was that there was, there18

were several of them in the vicinity?19

MR. UTZ: It was more of a kind of global Ward 520

use concept that they were talking about.  So the vicinity21

of the use is kind of related to the number that came in all22

around, already existed in their view kind of in the pipeline23

in Ward 5.  And Ward 5 does have most of the PDR zone land24

in the city, so that is where this use is a matter of right. 25
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They can't go anywhere else but PDR zoned property, so there1

is kind of an overlap there.2

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay, keep going.3

MR. UTZ: So we requested a letter from ANC but4

have not gotten a letter in the record yet.  But we are5

prepared to testify about the results of the meeting.  And6

we are testifying that they voted not to support the meeting7

-- or the application.  And the reason was that they were8

objecting to the use.9

We are also happy to go through kind of the10

highlights of the presentation if you would want.  The11

architect and the traffic engineer are here to speak to the12

specifics of it.  Kevin Brown can also speak to more of the13

community outreach, or actually contrary to what exists in14

the record there actually has been a fair amount of community15

outreach here.  And we do have some letters of support, not16

from the ANC but from others, in the record.17

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Mr. Moy.18

MR. MOY: Yes, Mr. Chairman, I'd just like to add19

since the subject of the ANC report came up, I just want to20

say for the record that the ANC 5C submitted a report very,21

very late last night.  So that is in the record now.22

MR. UTZ: Okay.23

MR. MOY: And it substantiates what you've just24

recorded --25
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MR. UTZ: Right.1

MR. MOY:  -- for the Chair, for the Board.2

MR. UTZ: Okay, great.  I didn't see that this3

morning.4

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Chair, go ahead, please.5

MEMBER WHITE: Mr. Moy, Mr. Miller just brought to6

my attention that the printout that you gave did not outline7

the rationale or the conditions.  I don't know which one it8

is.  But I wondered if we could actually review those one by9

one just so I know what they are.  I think the printout did10

not actually --11

MR. MOY: Yeah.12

COMMISSIONER MILLER: But what you sent us by email13

did have at least five of the concerns.14

MR. MOY: Yeah, we --15

COMMISSIONER MILLER: The sixth one seems to be at16

the top.17

MR. MOY: Yeah.  Yeah, what's been very odd, Mr.18

Chair, are I reviewed this very early this morning.  We were19

having difficulties from a technical side of the language20

appearing on the form.  And actually I believe Vice Chair21

Hart probably has a clearer description of all the language22

that was on the form.  But my staff just printed out what we23

have.  So that's what you have before you in hard copy.  So24

that's all I can add.25
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COMMISSIONER MILLER: So maybe one of us should1

just read what the ANC report -- it's not very long -- but2

what it says, and then we call can be on the same page.3

MR. MOY: Yeah, that would work.  That would be4

good.5

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Sure, Commissioner Miller. 6

Please go ahead.7

COMMISSIONER MILLER: Okay.  I'm reading from my8

cell phone, so.9

ANC 5C04 has two large -- there's a Form 129 that10

they've submitted to OZ.  ANC 5C04 has two large storage11

centers within a 3-block radius.  Self-storage on 1850 New12

York Avenue, and Public Storage, 81618 Bladensburg Avenue,13

N.E.  Increase of trash -- I'm reading verbatim.  Increase14

of trash in public space.15

Two: Ward 5 has more than eight storage businesses16

within a 2 mile radius.  The developer and legal17

representation did not agree with the recommendation made by18

the BZA and ANC 5C to increase the number of parking spaces19

and decrease the number of floors.20

Four.  What happened to three?  No confirmed lease21

ending date was given.22

Five: The traffic on Mount Olivet Road has its23

challenges with the KIPP School, morning and evening rush24

hour.25
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And then there's a six and then nothing after that1

on what was sent to me.  So maybe the developer can address,2

to the extent they can, what I -- what those concerns as3

stated.  I guess there's increasing trash; a proliferation4

of these kind of businesses in that, in that neighborhood;5

the possibility of why you couldn't increase the number of6

parking spaces or decrease the number of floors; no confirmed7

lease ending date.  I guess they don't want to see this here8

forever, which I think would be the case given the9

revitalization that's occurring in this neighborhood.  And10

then the traffic challenges in the neighborhood.11

MR. UTZ: Sure, yeah.  It's we're kind of doing12

this on the fly because that letter actually wasn't up even13

when we got up out of our seats, so we haven't seen it yet. 14

What we heard was the only thing we've heard of the letter.15

So we did talk about some of those tangentially16

during the meeting.  But most of it was about the use, the17

self-storage uses in Ward 5 and how this ANC thought that18

there were too many in the, in the ward.  And that's not --19

what we talked to them was it's not out of line with the PDR20

zoning of the area.  That's kind of the reality of the very21

limited list of the uses that you can already put as a matter22

of right in the PDR zoned property.23

So, we spent quite a bit of time talking about24

those items.25
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MR. BROWN: And then some of the other items that1

came up were trash.  And we committed to having the trash2

management plan.3

It wasn't in that letter.  Another issue that came4

up was security when we initially talked to them.  And we5

committed to having that site was going to be monitored, have6

cameras, and have monitoring on all the individual floors. 7

It wasn't in that letter.  It came up in the SND meeting and8

some of the other meetings we had with the neighborhood. 9

They wanted us to do what we could to dress up the front of10

the facility, if it had to be that facility.  And so we took11

some steps to do that.12

But we initially reached out to the ANC in May and13

June of this year and tried to meet with them.  We met with14

other key groups, neighborhood groups.  We met with the15

Archdiocese of Washington, D.C., because they have that large16

property that bordered there.  We talked to them.17

We met with the Arboretum Neighborhood18

Association.  We met with the adjoining ANC because ANC 5D,19

we met with the SND and we met with the -- we went to their20

meeting.21

So we've done substantial outreach.  But the22

bottom line is the reasons they've decided to not support the23

project are unrelated to the relief we are seeking.  We also24

made the point that this project is going to go through the25
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large tract review process.  And so, in that process a lot1

of the things that they wanted to discuss will come up again2

and they'll have another opportunity to get their input.  But3

for the matter we were there for, it was for parking relief.4

And there, you know, the basis of them not5

supporting us was mainly on use.6

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  Thanks.7

MR. UTZ: We can continue to go through it.8

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  Give me one second.9

So, as far as the conditions that DDOT had10

suggested I just want to get this clear that, you know, you11

are agreeing to provide one short-term bicycle parking space?12

MR. UTZ: Correct.13

CHAIRPERSON HILL: You're also going to provide a14

total of four indoor secure long-term bicycle parking spaces?15

MR. UTZ: Correct.16

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  What I think I'd like to17

do actually just real quick is turn to the Office of Planning18

again if I could.  And if you could just, I mean we had a19

full hearing on this, and so, you know, what we had gone to20

-- what we had wanted to hear, you didn't have anything on21

the ANC for us at the time.22

And so we'll see how the Board wants to move23

forward just given the information that you have now.  I24

mean, you know, we have, you know, you went to the ANC.  They25
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voted against it.  And they have their reasons as to why1

they're voting against it.  I mean, I agree with some of them2

but they're not necessarily pertaining to the reason why3

you're before us today which is the parking.  But4

nonetheless, we'll see what we move forward on.5

If I could ask the Office of Planning if, you6

know, you don't have to review your whole report again but7

if you could just kind of hit the high level criteria for8

the, you know, reasons as to why you think that the criteria9

is being met for what the Applicant is requesting.10

MR. GOLDEN: Good morning.  I'm Bryan Golden,11

Office of Planning.12

So, we are in support of the requested relief. 13

And it's based against the criteria of the parking relief. 14

So, essentially they really only have to meet one of the, one15

of the criteria that is, that's pursuant to Subtitle C 703.16

And so to go through a couple of those.  One is17

that the site is served by mass transit.  In this case there18

are two bus stops within a quarter mile.19

The traffic congestion should be addressed.  And20

that is going to be addressed through a comprehensive21

transportation review so then it is part of a large tract22

review.  DDOT is reviewing that.23

And then this property doesn't have access to a24

public alley which would allow for relief.25
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And then the Applicant has only requested the1

relief in the amount that they absolutely need and nothing2

more.3

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay, great.  Thank you.4

Does anybody have any questions for the Office of5

Planning?6

MEMBER WHITE: Just one quick.7

How many extra storage spaces do they actually8

have for this particular business?  So they're asking for9

four parking, or to reduce it to four spaces for parking. 10

But I was just trying to just gauge -- maybe I should address11

that question to the Applicant -- but they've got how many12

storage spaces?  I mean how many customers would they13

potentially have for that particular business?14

Or maybe the Applicant could answer that question.15

MR. WILBERN: So the traffic calculations are all16

based on the square footage.  The ITE uses both square17

footage and units.  If I remember correctly, it's somewhere18

around 600-and-some-odd units in this facility, a lot of19

which are quite small.20

And when we look at storage we look at the21

combination of parking and loading because the vast majority22

of people are visiting are in trucks and vans of pretty small23

size.  Most -- the biggest rental U-Haul you can buy is only24

26 feet.  So we have fairly strong supporting data that that25
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many units only generates the vehicle traffic of five or six1

spaces per hour.  And that's what we're providing.  Plus, we2

have a couple of tandem spaces in the mix.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: And, Mr. Wilbern, and ITE4

is?5

MR. WILBERN: International Traffic Engineering. 6

Chris Kabbatt can speak to that.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: It's just hard for me when8

folks use acronyms.  It's helpful to say what it is.9

MR. BROWN: But also Mr. Kabbatt has a lot of data10

for that.11

And also, if you look at the plans, one of the12

things we did in working with DDOT is we wanted to ensure13

that trucks would be able to turn around on site.  So not14

included in that parking count are the two truck loading15

spaces which limited some of the parking that we could do on16

site.  But that was one of the main points by DDOT: they17

wanted trucks to be able to front in and front out.  That we18

had to provide turnaround on the site so we could have front19

in and front out.20

MEMBER WHITE: How many trucks at one time?21

MR. BROWN: Two.22

MR. UTZ: The site also has two additional spaces23

for employees as well, the tandem spaces that we actually24

aren't counting towards the four.  When we say four, there25
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are actually six parking spaces, and then two additional1

truck spaces plus the loading platforms for them.2

So the Wells and Associates study indicated that3

that was going to be sufficient for the anticipated use here,4

which is really kind of a lower demand generator, as self-5

storage they're very kind of passive use once it's built up.6

MEMBER WHITE: Right.  And I ask mainly because,7

you know, people are coming there for storage purposes so8

obviously they're probably not going to be getting off the9

bus to use your storage facility.  Chances are they're going10

to be driving.  So I'm just trying to get a sense of whether11

or not it's logical to assume that, you know, there is enough12

spaces or enough loading areas in order to handle the13

business use that you're presenting, so.14

Okay, thank you.15

MR. KABBATT: If I, if I may, we did review this16

with DDOT and determined that it's not a high traffic17

generator, especially during peak hours.  But also that we18

looked at other facilities in the area for the parking.  And19

there is a letter in the record from the user that suggests20

that that parking number of spaces is adequate.  And there21

are, you know, several of these other self-storage units in22

the city that have similar sizes and similar number of23

parking spaces.  And DDOT agreed with those findings.24

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  Does anybody else have25
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questions for the Applicant?1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: Mr. Chairman.2

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Sure.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: In looking at this image,4

egress of the trucks I'm assuming that there's a turning5

radius that's adequate for getting them out of this facility6

as well?  I mean you've shown how they come into the7

facility, but it is a pretty tight turn for the car that's8

under number 5 car, the truck that's on number 5 to make the9

turn to get out.  And I just wanted to make sure that you had10

sufficient.11

MR. KABBATT: We did look at the outbound movement12

as well.  And the radius on the curb is adequate.  It might13

not be in this presentation right here.  But those were,14

again, they were shown to DDOT and they agreed with those15

exhibits as well.  But you can pull out and turn right to go,16

is that west on Mount Olivet.17

There you go.  There's, there is one here in the18

back.19

CHAIRPERSON HILL: As far as the -- and I guess20

they were talking about the ANC.  I'm just kind of curious;21

do you have any thought to this traffic with the KIPP School? 22

Do you know what they were referencing?23

MR. BROWN: I believe it's the KIPP School that is24

further down Mount Olivet.25
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CHAIRPERSON HILL: So you don't have any concern1

about it is what I'm asking I suppose.  You don't have any2

comments or thoughts?  I mean they're bringing it up in their3

comments.  That's why I wondered if you had any comments4

about it.5

MR. UTZ: Well, we, we didn't have to do a full CTR6

traffic intersection capacity analysis for this because we7

did not meet the triggers with such a low trip generator that8

we didn't have to study offsite intersections.9

CHAIRPERSON HILL: So you wouldn't be concerned10

about it?11

MR. KABBATT: So, no, we're not concerned about12

this.  This use does not have a significant impact on the13

streets.  And our client is not concerned about traffic14

conditions on Mount Olivet in --15

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.16

MR. KABBATT: -- over capacity.17

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.18

MR. UTZ: One comment about the reason that it is19

a scaled-down study is because that fell in line with DDOT's20

kind of scope.21

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Sure.22

MR. UTZ: They deemed it not --23

CHAIRPERSON HILL: No, I understand.  I was just24

asking what your thoughts were on it because the ANC brought25
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it up.1

MR. UTZ: Right.  Right.2

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.3

MR. UTZ: We don't -- we talked about that a little4

bit with them.  We don't think it's going to combine to be5

a problem on that street.6

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  All right, does the Board7

have any more questions?  Sure, please.8

COMMISSIONER MILLER: I don't know if you addressed9

this.  I might have missed it.  So one of the other ANC10

comments was a lease term.  Is there a lease term for this11

facility?12

MR. BROWN: The lease term hasn't been finalized. 13

And --14

MR. UTZ: Yeah, it wasn't finalized.  So we did15

talk about that a bit with them as well.  But that is, that's16

not all that unusual in a commercial context to just not know17

what the end of that lease is going to be for an office,18

retail, whatever the use is.  There's always going to be an19

end date to that lease.20

You know, it would more afford an opportunity to21

revisit the use of the site rather than make it something22

worse.  We are -- we would be locked into whatever is23

approved under the order.  When that lease expires we would24

have to get a user that's exactly of the same characteristics25
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or it would be need to be matter of right or we would need1

to go back to the community and come back to the Board.2

So we think that just by nature of the way it3

would function anyway, any fear that they might have of4

something worse would be mitigated.5

COMMISSIONER MILLER: And what's the current use6

of the lot?7

MR. BROWN: It is currently a vacant warehouse. 8

It used to be the, yeah, the Strauss Photo.  And it's9

currently surrounded on two sides by a DBW truck maintenance10

facility.  So along the long -- is that south I guess, or11

east wall?12

MR. UTZ: East.  East and north.13

MR. BROWN: Yeah.14

MR. UTZ: You can kind of see it on what's up on15

the screen right now.16

MR. BROWN: So it's currently a vacant warehouse17

that's been vacant from some time.  And it's bordered on two18

sides by a D.C. truck maintenance facility.19

MR. UTZ: And then the third side is also a PDR use20

as well.  So it's surrounded by PDR kind of all around.  So21

and then Mount Olivet Street.22

So the context diagram is good in the application23

document file.  There's a page A003 that shows just how24

hemmed in this is by industrial uses all around.25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: Let's see.  Mr. Utz --1

maybe it's not Mr. Utz, maybe Mr. Kabbatt is it?  With regard2

to Mount Olivet Street, that is a, looks like a 2-lane --3

excuse me, a 4-lane road with no parking on the street4

itself.  So in case somebody needed to use the facility and5

the parking spaces were used, and the loading spaces were6

used, loading docks were used, then what is their7

alternative?8

MR. KABBATT: It is a 4-lane roadway.  However,9

during non-peak times during the middle of the day during the10

week, and then also on Saturdays and Sundays you're permitted11

to park on the south side of Mount Olivet Road.12

And we did do some parking occupancy counts along13

there and right in front of this site along that block14

there's approximately enough space for about 23 parking15

spaces.  That's that green line on the call it the south side16

of Mount Olivet.  And we, we found during whether it be on17

the Saturday or a Tuesday that we counted, that those spaces18

are not used heavily.  There was only one to six vehicles19

parked there at any one hour during, again, during the non-20

peak times during the weekday.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: And the line in, the22

parking that's in pink is the -- it says the no parking23

Monday to Friday, and then no parking on Saturday.  But I'm24

assuming parking on Sunday?25
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MR. KABBATT: So you could park on the north side1

also on Sunday.2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: On Sunday.3

MR. KABBATT: There's a couple different signs out4

there for the north side.  So we just, we just focused on the5

south side because you can park there during the week.6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: That's fine.7

And, again, what are the house of the -- it's a8

24-hour facility?  The storage facility, are the hours --9

MR. WILBERN: It's dawn to dusk, seven days a week. 10

On Sundays it's usually a narrower time frame.  Instead of11

dawn to dusk it will be 10:00 to 5:00.12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: Dawn to dusk would be13

different times depending on the time of year.14

MR. WILBERN: Call it 7:00 to 7:00.15

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: Thank you.16

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  Does the Board have17

anything else?18

(No audible response.)No response.)19

CHAIRPERSON HILL: I guess one thought just from20

the Applicant in terms of the ANC was talking about traffic. 21

And your, your -- I haven't heard -- not traffic, trash.  I22

haven't heard of a trash management plan in a while.  Like,23

so what does that mean?  You're going to, you're going to24

commit to being a good neighbor, but what does that mean? 25
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I'm just kind of curious.1

MR. BROWN: Trash management plan is just a, just2

a -- it's just a document that outlines when we're going to3

have trash removals, what facilities we're going to have on4

site so that they, so that there is a plan in place of how5

trash at the facility will be managed.  That's all.6

CHAIRPERSON HILL: All right.  And, Mr. Brown, you7

again are just going to do your best to be a good neighbor8

there at that facility concerning trash?9

MR. BROWN: Yes.  And it's for our benefit as well10

as the neighbor.  When our clients come to the facility and11

they want to store their valuable possessions, it is not only12

for the neighborhood but it is for our advantage to have this13

to be a nice, well lit, secure, trash free facility.14

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Sure.  Sure.  Okay.15

All right.  Is there anybody here from the ANC?16

(No audible response.)17

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  All right.18

So, as I said, we went through a full hearing19

before with ANC supporting our position.  And so we don't20

need to hear anything else.21

Does the Board have any other questions at all?22

MEMBER WHITE: One question.  Has the TDM plan been23

done yet for this or is that something that's going to be24

done later?  I noticed DDOT's letter indicates that that was25
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part of a condition, if I'm reading this right.1

MR. UTZ: Yes, we think that that references the2

bike spaces that we were talking about.  So we are in3

agreement that there is one additional long-term space4

indoors, and then the one in public space or nearby the5

short-term space.  So, yes.6

MEMBER WHITE: And there are security cameras all7

around?8

MR. BROWN: Yes, there will be.  Yes.9

MEMBER WHITE: Thank you.10

MR. BROWN: And, again, we're -- we still need to11

go through the large tract process where all the other city12

agencies will be given an opportunity to review the plan. 13

And we'll be collaborating with them to address a lot of14

those other issues.15

MEMBER WHITE: Okay.16

MR. UTZ: And that application, that application17

is in.  So, we are beginning to schedule those meetings soon18

and go through that process.19

MEMBER WHITE: Okay.  Thank you.20

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay, anybody else?21

(No audible response.)22

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  All right.  Then I'm23

going to go ahead and close the hearing.24

Is the Board ready to deliberate?  Okay.  All25
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right.1

I can start.  You know, the things that, you know,2

what the Applicant is looking for is terms of, again, relief3

from the minimum parking requirements.  So I think that the4

Applicant has done a good job in terms of showing how they're5

meeting the criteria for us to grant that relief.6

I think that the Office of Planning has also done7

a good job with their report in terms of how we can help with8

the analysis.9

I am disappointed that the ANC does not want this10

in their neighborhood here, I guess, or an additional storage11

facility I suppose.  I guess to the Applicant's point in12

terms of the PDR issue, you know, this could be a by right. 13

But actually they are here in front of us asking for relief. 14

So if you could have done it by right you wouldn't be here. 15

But the issue is the parking.16

So, you know, I'm comfortable with, again,17

granting this based on the Applicant meeting the two18

conditions that they had put forward with DDOT, or they had19

to agree with DDOT.  And, yeah, so those are my thoughts.20

Does anyone have anything else they'd like to add?21

COMMISSIONER MILLER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I22

would agree that I agree with the Office of Planning's23

recommendation that the report that the special exception24

condition, that at least one of the criteria in Subchapter25
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C, Section 703, then there's like 10 criteria, that at least1

one of them has been met, probably several of them have been2

met which they've outlined in their report we've discussed3

here.4

And I agree with the DDOT recommendation on the5

two conditions.  And the Applicant has agreed to those.6

But I would suggest -- and so I'm inclined to7

support this special exception really based on what -- the8

record before us.  But unfortunately the ANC, now we put this9

off till today so that the ANC, so they could brief the ANC10

and the ANC could give us a report.  And, unfortunately, they11

just sent it at 10:30 last night, which none of us here saw12

till this morning and the Applicant hasn't even seen.13

So I would, as much as I don't want to do this,14

I would suggest that we leave the record open for the15

Applicant to review the ANC report, submit a response to it16

for the record, and we have a decision meeting at some later17

time which, hopefully, I can do by absentee ballot.  I'm18

inclined to support this.  But I think we need in the record19

the Applicant's full response.  They haven't even, they20

admitted they haven't seen it.  And I don't think they -- the21

record I don't think is complete.22

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  All right.  Okay.23

COMMISSIONER MILLER: That's just my suggestion.24

CHAIRPERSON HILL: So Commissioner Miller has a25
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suggestion.  And I will just turn to the Applicant for one1

quick thing which is that because now what would happen is2

we would leave the record open for you to provide a response. 3

The Applicant, anyone would then -- the ANC would then have4

a week to respond back to you.  So the earliest we could come5

back here is in two weeks.6

Does that really harm your financing or anything7

in terms of the project?  So that the record could be full8

we'd be back here in two weeks for a decision where you9

wouldn't even have to come.10

MR. UTZ: That works.  That works for us.11

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.12

MR. UTZ: We can make that work.13

CHAIRPERSON HILL: So, is the Board inclined to14

move in that direction or does anyone else have any other15

thoughts?16

MEMBER WHITE: I'm inclined to agree with Mr.17

Miller just to make sure we have a complete record.  I would18

not have a problem with that.19

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.20

COMMISSIONER MILLER: Because we'll have to have21

a full order in this case because there's the ANC opposition. 22

So we do need a full record.23

CHAIRPERSON HILL: All right.  Okay, well, it's I24

see OAG nodding at me also.  So we're going to this: so we'll25
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keep the record open for you to respond.1

MR. UTZ: Sure.2

CHAIRPERSON HILL: And there will be seven days for3

them to respond after that.  Correct?  Is that correct, Ms.4

Glazer?  So seven days after that.  So then the earliest we5

could be here is the week after Thanksgiving.  Now that I say6

that I realize you're the week after Thanksgiving.7

So, Mr. Moy, what day would that be for a8

decision?9

MR. MOY: That would be the 29th of November.10

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.11

MR. MOY: Yes, because there's no hearing on the12

22nd.13

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  Yes, thank you.  Looking14

forward to that day.15

All right, okay.16

MR. UTZ: Great.17

CHAIRPERSON HILL: So then we're going to do that.18

MR. MOY: So I'm assuming a decision being on the19

29th, and then response from the Applicant let's say by the20

22nd of November.  And then we'll get back in touch with the21

ANC to have a complete.22

CHAIRPERSON HILL: And that still gives us, that23

still gives the ANC seven days to respond?  Okay.24

MR. MOY: Yeah, because today's the 8th.25
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MS. GLAZER: I'm not clear what's the date the ANC1

has to respond to?  Has that been stated?2

MR. MOY: No, I haven't.  But I would probably say3

the 29th because they have the report but for some reason4

it's incomplete.5

CHAIRPERSON HILL: I'm sorry, Ms. Glazer, your6

mike's not on.7

MS. GLAZER: I'm sorry.  I just think that the8

Board should have both items, the Applicant's submission and9

any response from the ANC before the date of the decision.10

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Sure.  Of course.  I don't have11

a calendar in front of me.  And so, Mr. Moy, if you can just12

figure out how they can have, they can respond and have seven13

days.14

MR. UTZ: The 15th.  We can submit on the 15th.15

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Mr. Utz, you are suggesting16

days.  You're at the microphone there.  Go ahead.17

MR. UTZ: Sure.  We can submit by the 15th, so one18

week from today.  And then that would give the ANC, you could19

have them get a week to submit, or even two weeks, but to Ms.20

Glazer's point.21

MR. MOY: This is new to me.  All right, so we're22

asking the ANC to respond to the Applicant's response?23

CHAIRPERSON HILL: If they want to.24

MR. UTZ: If they want to, yes.25
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CHAIRPERSON HILL: What I always thought is we had1

to keep the record open for seven days after something came2

into the record.3

MS. GLAZER: I think the Applicant's counsel is4

saying that to make the decision meeting he's willing to get5

his submission in early so that the ANC has the seven days.6

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Yeah.  No, I get it.  Yeah.7

MR. MOY: Okay.  So the Applicant would make their8

filing, what was that date again?9

CHAIRPERSON HILL: The 15th.10

MR. UTZ: The 15th.  Just a week from today.11

MR. MOY: 15th of November?12

MR. UTZ: Yes.13

MR. MOY: Okay then, then the ANC should reply,14

respond to the Applicant's filing by November 22nd for the15

Board's decision on the 29th.16

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay, great.  All right.17

MR. UTZ: Thank you.18

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Thank you.19

MR. UTZ: See you then.20

CHAIRPERSON HILL: We're going to actually take a21

quick 3-minute break.  Thank you.22

(Whereupon, the above-entitled matter went off the23

record at 10:38 a.m. and resumed at 10:46 a.m.)24

CHAIRPERSON HILL: All right, Mr. Moy, whenever you25
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are ready.1

MR. MOY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  So, the next2

case application in the hearing session is Application No.3

1961 -- rather 19601 of 443 Ridge, LLC.  This application is4

captioned Advertise for Special Exception under Subtitle E,5

Section 5201, from the rear yard requirements of Subtitle E,6

Section 205.4.  This would permit a rear addition to an7

existing one-family dwelling in the R-F-1 Zone at premises8

443 Ridge Street, N.W., Square 513, Lot 908.9

CHAIRPERSON HILL: All right, great.  Thank you.10

Were you guys sworn in earlier?11

MS. ATKINSON: Yes.12

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  If you could introduce13

yourselves from my right to left.14

MR. WARMINGTON: I'm Brett Warmington with15

Warmington Oppenheim Development, the developer behind the16

project.17

MS. ATKINSON: Olivia Atkinson with D+O Inc., the18

designer on the project.19

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  I don't know who's going20

to present to us, but whoever it is, okay.  Great. 21

Wonderful.22

So if you could just again speak about the what23

you're trying to do, what you're asking of us, and how you're24

meeting the criteria for us to grant the request.  I don't25
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really have a lot of specific questions other than I didn't1

see it, it must have come in and I missed it, a written ANC2

report.  So maybe you can tell me a little bit about your3

outreach efforts as you're going through your presentation.4

And I'm going to put 10 minutes on the plot, Mr.5

Moy, if you could, just so I know where we are.  And you can6

begin whenever you like.7

MS. ATKINSON: We have reached out to the ANC.  And8

the meeting went quite well.  But what we are proposing is9

a re-addition for a single family dwelling.  We are going10

further back than 10 feet, which is allowed.  So they're11

actually going back in the rear by 31 feet.  It's technically12

a 2-story rear addition.13

The most important thing about our design is the14

butterflied roof.  We're trying to create as less an impact15

on the community in general by having the butterflied shape16

roof.17

The other thing to note is you will not see the18

addition from the front facade; it's only really visible from19

the rear.20

We're going to show --21

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Sure.  If you do show, there's22

an easel there behind the flags.  And if you can stand it up23

right there kind of in front of Mr. Moy, he'll show you where24

it is so the camera can get a shot of it.25
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(Pause.)1

MS. ATKINSON: So basically the shape of the roof2

elongates towards the rear.  And it drains in the middle. 3

But, once again, if you look at the elevations which are4

located below you can see it's taller in the rear, but in the5

front it is, the roof is not visible.6

I mean, that's the summary of what we're trying7

to do is we're proposing a rear addition to a single family8

home and they're asking for relief in the rear yard.9

CHAIRPERSON HILL: How did the -- when you say you10

reached out to the ANC and they didn't have any issues could11

you speak a little more about the ANC meeting?12

MS. ATKINSON: I believe one neighbor had asked if13

we were converting to more than one unit.  And that was a14

concern.  And we are not.15

There were really very little questions asked16

during the meeting and there was no opposition.17

CHAIRPERSON HILL: What about the neighbors to the18

left and right of you guys?19

MS. ATKINSON: We have contacted both neighbors and20

they have no, there's no opposition with either one.21

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay.  Does the Board have any22

questions of the Applicant?23

MR. TURNBULL: Just one.  Do you have any letters24

on record from the neighbors saying that there in support?25
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MS. ATKINSON: We do have letters.  They may not1

be uploaded right now.  But we do have letters in support.2

MR. TURNBULL:  Do you have copies with you?3

MS. ATKINSON:  Yes, we do.4

MR. TURNBULL:  Maybe you can give them to the5

secretary?6

MS. ATKINSON:  All right.  Okay.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And, Ms. Atkinson?8

MS. ATKINSON:  Yes.9

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  You didn't do any sort of10

sunsetting or anything?  Shade, shadow study maybe see what11

the impact may be on the neighbor to your east?12

MS. ATKINSON:  No, we did not.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I think that the neighbor14

to the west is actually about the same extent?15

MS. ATKINSON:  Pretty much the same design.16

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And they're also single17

family?18

MS. ATKINSON:  Yes, correct.19

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Another question I had and20

I just lost it.  I can't think of the last question, but21

thank you very much.22

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Mr. Moy?23

MR. MOY:  Sorry to interrupt, Mr. Chairman, just24

for consistency of what's in the record.  The plans and25
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drawings that's shown in the Exhibit 7, I'm looking at what's1

presented on the board, because the board on this front and2

rear elevation says Sheet 6 of 10, but in our Exhibit 7, it3

says 5 of 10.  So, I don't know if it's the same drawing. 4

It appears to be the same; I just want confirmation from the5

applicant.6

MS. ATKINSON:  I'm sorry; could you ask your7

question again, as to what you're asking?8

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  So in the Exhibit, the Exhibit9

that you guys, we're just trying to make sure that these are10

the same plans that we have in the record.  In the record11

it's 5 of 10 that shows this drawing and in your presentation12

right there to my left, it says 6 of 10.  So what is this13

versus what's in the record?14

MS. ATKINSON:  It's the same drawing.  It seems15

it's been mislabeled.  But it's the same drawing.16

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  But the plans that are17

in the record are the plans that you're submitting.18

MS. ATKINSON:  Correct.19

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  All right.  Mr.20

Turnbull?21

MR. TURNBULL:  Yes, sorry, so in the section that22

we have which is drawing 8 of 10 which shows, on section 823

of 10, the section shows this triangular part of the24

butterfly and it says Attic Mechanical Room.25
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MS. ATKINSON:  Correct.1

MR. TURNBULL:  But on your elevation of the rear,2

I see windows.3

MS. ATKINSON:  Yes.4

MR. TURNBULL:  If this is all mechanical, I'm5

assuming it's, you have a heat pump or something?  What's up6

there?7

MS. ATKINSON:  Just mechanical in storage.8

MR. TURNBULL:  So you don't need, I mean, I don't9

see any louvers or anything.  So it's just a window?  I'm10

confused on how the heat pump operates if you just have11

windows?  Is this totally enclosed then?12

MS. ATKINSON:  It won't be inside a mechanical13

closet, yes.14

MR. TURNBULL:  I'm just confused.  And how do you15

access this mechanical space.16

MS. ATKINSON:  There's a scuttle located on the17

second floor, which a pull down ladder, which you'd be able18

to use to access the mechanical --19

MR. TURNBULL:  So, your basis, so in no way is20

this going to be a habitable room?21

MS. ATKINSON:  No, it's not.22

MR. TURNBULL:  So this is just totally a23

mechanical space that you would crawl?  You would have a pull24

down ladder and get up to it?  I'm just confused that there's25
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no louvers or anything to operate this mechanical equipment1

that's up there.  There's only windows?2

MS. ATKINSON:  I mean, the windows are mostly3

aesthetic, but it's going to be in a closet where you'd be4

able to service it at will.5

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  All right, thank you.6

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Going to turn to the7

Office of Planning.8

MS. THOMAS:  Good morning, Mr. Chair, Members of9

the Board.  Karen Thomas with the Office of Planning.  We10

will rest on the record of our report.  We believe the11

applicant has created a design that minimizes its view from12

public space, from the rear street frontage and we support13

the outreach to the neighbors and to the ANC.  Thank you.14

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Does anybody have15

questions for the Office of Planning?16

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Ms. Thomas, you said that17

the ANC, that you've spoken to them?18

MS. THOMAS:  No, I didn't say that.  I didn't19

speak to the ANC.  I said we support the outreach that it did20

to the ANC and to their neighbors.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Got you.  And you haven't22

seen the ANC report either?23

MS. THOMAS:  Not as yet.24

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  But the applicant noted25
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that they had had the --1

MS. THOMAS:  Yes, but knowing this ANC, had there2

been any concerns, we would have heard.3

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay, I have a question for the4

Office of Planning.  So, again, it's going 21 feet beyond the5

ten feet.  So, 31 feet total?6

MS. THOMAS:  Yes.7

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  And it's basically8

matching up with the next door property?9

MS. THOMAS:  That's correct.10

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Right?  And then the property11

that it's not matching up with, the Office of Planning12

doesn't have an issue with?13

MS. THOMAS:  If the neighbor does not have an14

issue with it, you know, we wouldn't have an issue with it. 15

We wouldn't have any need to look for shadow studies or16

anything like that.  Typically, this regulation was created17

so that neighbors would have input into this rear regulation. 18

So, in as much as there's no opposition to the frontal19

reduction and the rear beyond the ten feet that's allowed by20

right, we would have no issues with it.21

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Yes.  I'm sorry.  You22

have a question?23

MEMBER WHITE:  I would just recommend that we24

definitely have the neighbors' letters in the record.  It25
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sounds like, you know, everybody's okay on both sides of the1

property.  But just to make the record complete, I recommend2

that we have that in there just to have a complete record.3

MS. ATKINSON:  Absolutely.4

MR. TURNBULL:  Mr. Chair, I would agree with my5

colleague.  I think a special exception, and this is a very6

sensitive regulation, special exception going beyond the ten7

feet and I think that, for the record, it would be good to8

have something in the record from the neighbors saying that9

they have no issues with it.  And right now I'm fine, but I10

would like just to be on the safe side and just see11

documentation in the record for this.12

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Mr. Hart, you had a comment?13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  A question, actually.  Not14

for OP but for OAG.  I know typically we have all of the15

applicants before us and the representatives have resumes and16

information about their credentials, and I just don't know17

if we, I'm not sure if this is Ms. Atkinson's first time in18

front of us or not?  Have you been in front of us before?19

MS. ATKINSON:  No, I have not.20

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  And I just didn't know if we21

needed to do that.22

MS. GLAZER:  Well, normally the resumes are from23

experts who are testifying before the Board.24

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And --25
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MS. GLAZER:  Not all applicants.  I mean, I'm sure1

it's possible that the Board has received resumes from other2

people, but the purpose is usually to evaluate their expert3

qualifications.4

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And before us is Mr.5

Warmington and Ms. Atkinson, and he is the applicant and I6

thought she was his expert, the architect.7

MS. ATKINSON:  Yes.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Not the owner, the9

architect.  That's the part that -- yes.10

MS. GLAZER:  The architect.11

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  So, was just trying to12

understand if we needed to do that.  We typically go through13

this to understand all those that are in front of us that are14

giving their expertise about a project.  Everybody has either15

submitted a resume, or they've submitted at some point to us.16

And so we literally have the book of resumes of17

people that have, architects, engineers, et cetera, that have18

done that.  And I'm just trying to understand if it is the19

first time that you've been here, if that is something that20

we need to have.21

And that's what I was asking for the Office of22

Attorney General.  There are certain things that we need to23

do for just our purposes and I just want to make sure that24

we have that so that if there are any issues that we have,25
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we've already gone through this process.1

MS. GLAZER:  If there's no opposition, I'm not2

sure it's necessary in this case.  But if the Board wants3

those qualifications in the record, there's nothing wrong4

with requesting it.5

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.  That's fine.  Okay.6

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  So, we're going to keep the7

record open anyway.  What I thought was that, and this is if8

the person was providing expert testimony, and I'm not9

terribly sure what the difference is, what expert testimony,10

then you would submit your qualifications as an expert.11

I don't know if you're necessarily presenting12

yourself in front of us as an expert.  But, I think we are13

going to keep the record open for the two letters from14

either, part of the two owners there.  So, were going to keep15

the record open for that.  So you might as well go ahead and16

submit your resume.  I assume you have one.17

MS. ATKINSON:  Yes.18

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  And so go ahead and submit that19

for the record as well.  So, does the Board have any further20

questions of the applicant?21

MR. TURNBULL:  Well, Mr. Chair, I just question,22

I'm looking at Exhibit Number 11.  I just want to just23

clarify this.  It's authorization for BZA application 44324

Regis Street Northwest.  And it says Dear Members of the25
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Board, this letter will serve as authorization for Ike Agdin 1

 to represent Matt Oppenheim and Bret Wilmington in all2

proceedings before the Board of Zoning Adjustment concerning3

the application.4

So I'm just concerned.  I don't know, do we have5

a letter of authorization for, I'm not sure we have anything6

for you that says you can represent --7

MS. ATKINSON:  Okay.  I am here on Ike--or Ike's8

behalf.  So, we work in the same office.9

MR. TURNBULL:  Well, I understand, but maybe it's10

a little technicality, but what we have in front of us11

doesn't really say you're authorized.  It says Ike Agdin is12

going to represent the owner.  So I --13

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  I understand.  All14

right.  So, Ms. Glazer do we need another letter of15

authorization?16

MS. GLAZER:  That would be preferable.17

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.18

MS. GLAZER:  Because I agree with Mr. Turnbull.19

I was just looking at the letter and it's for Ike Agdin or20

it looks like, yes, it's just Ike Agdin individually.21

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  All right.  So, we're22

going to keep doing this then.  So, Ms. Atkinson, if you23

could also submit a letter of authorization from the owner24

that you can represent them.  So, I'm going to keep this open25
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then.  I mean we can't do a decision here now until we get1

that.2

So we're going to go through this process.  We3

will have a continued hearing, okay, because you're not4

before us right now with a letter of authorization to5

represent the owner.  So, I don't know what to do.  But we6

will continue on through this hearing.  So, does the Board7

have any further questions of the applicant?8

(No audible response.)9

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  The Office of Planning,10

so Ms. Thomas again, these have been coming before us now a11

little bit?  Right?  I don't know if it's a statement or I12

just want to, kind of, talk this through in my head a little13

bit.14

Again, you know, there's people that had a15

tremendous amount of opposition when it's one foot past the16

ten foot or three foot past the ten foot.  And then,17

sometimes the Office of Planning is like, you know, 13 feet,18

21 feet.19

And again I'm just going to repeat exactly what20

I know you're just going to say yes to.  But this is a case21

by case basis and the Office of Planning has determined that22

in this case they meet the criteria and that is how, we as23

a Board, should continue to move forward with these?24

MS. THOMAS:  Case by case.25
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CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay, thank you.  I think I1

just wanted to vent that, actually.  I just feel like it was2

a cathartic kind of thing for me.  Thank you.3

All right.  Let's see.  So, we're going to get the4

letters from the neighbors.  We're going to get a letter of5

authorization saying that you're allowed to be here before6

us.  We're going to get your resume, because we really are,7

we're going to get your resume.8

So, we're going to leave those open.  I have to9

leave the record open for also people to be able to respond. 10

But I'm going to continue to go through the hearing here.  11

Do you have a question?  Anybody else has a12

question?  You have your microphone on, or something?13

MR. TURNBULL:  Well I think Ms. White was going14

to.15

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Ms. White, do you have a16

comment? 17

MEMBER WHITE:  Yes.  I was going to say since we18

are giving us a little more time, if you think it would be19

helpful that we give the ANC an opportunity to submit their20

letter as well.21

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Sure.  Okay.  So you can try22

to track down the ANC and see if you can get something from23

them.  And also, you know, Mr. Moy, if you could see if the24

ANC could submit something in writing to us.  Let's see.  Is25
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here anyone here from the ANC.1

(No audible response.)2

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Is there anyone here who wishes3

to speak in support?4

(No audible response.)5

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Is there anyone here who wishes6

to speak in opposition?7

(No audible response.)8

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  I see a lot of people in ties,9

so I'm going to guess there's a lot of attorneys in the room10

and not necessarily people from the public.  So, let's see. 11

That's it right?  Oh, yes, thank you so much.  Okay.  So,12

we're going to do a continued hearing.13

We've gone through support, opposition, ANC, and14

we're going to leave the file open for submittals.  And then15

a week after that, Mr. Moy.  So, you want to follow the same16

as the last case as we have the dates in our head.  And we'll17

come back here for a continued hearing the 29th, if that18

works for you on the calendar or schedule, Mr. Moy.19

MR. MOY:  Yes, actually, I don't need to work for20

the staff, I need to work for the Board.  So decision-making21

on the 29th --22

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  It's going to be a continued23

hearing.24

MR. MOY:  I understand.25
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CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Yes, sorry.1

MR. MOY:  Continued hearing?2

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Continued hearing.  Because  as3

of now, we don't know if Ms. Atkinson is actually allowed to4

be talking to us.5

MR. MOY:  All right.  Continued hearing, November6

29th?7

MS. ATKINSON:  All right.8

MR. MOY:  So, working backwards from there,9

November 22nd would be responses for any of your filings10

which would be due next week, November the 15th.11

MS. ATKINSON:  All right.12

MR. MOY: Okay?13

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay, great.  So 15th you get14

us everything.  Everybody will have up until at least a week15

to respond to those or have any comments on those and we'll16

be back here on the 29th.17

MS. ATKINSON:  Okay.18

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay?  All right.  Thank you. 19

 All right, Mr. Moy, whenever you're ready.20

MR. MOY:  All right.  If we can have applicants21

to the table to case application Number 19609 of 22

Massachusetts Avenue, Properties LLC.  Caption advertised for23

variances from the rear yard requirements of Section 774.1,24

height requirements of Section 1203.1, and from the off25
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street parking requirements of 2101.1.1

This would construct a new three story office2

building and the CAP/CHC/C-2A zone premises 226 Massachusetts3

Avenue Northeast, Square 755, Lot 850.4

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay, great, thank you.  Good5

morning.  If you could please introduce yourselves from my6

right to my left.7

MR. KADLECEK:  Good morning.  Cary Kadlecek from8

Goulston & Storrs on behalf of the applicant.9

MS. NELSON:  Good morning.  Jane Nelson from10

Nelson Architects.11

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay, Mr. Kadlecek, I presume12

you're going to be presenting to us.  You can just go ahead13

and go through the case.  I guess, you know, it is a14

variance, so we'd like to hear the details into what you're15

asking for and how you're meeting the conditions for the16

variance.  I'm a little interested in hearing more about,17

kind of, the conditions to DDOT and how you kind of dig down18

into those a little bit as to how, their request.19

And then also, just in terms of your community20

outreach, we don't have an ANC Report yet.21

MR. KADLECEK:  It was filed yesterday.  It should22

be in the record now.23

MR. MOY:  Mr. Chairman, that's in your case24

folders under Exhibit 43.  And it's in support.25
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CHAIRPERSON HILL:  All right.  Okay.  Mr.1

Kadlecek, you can go ahead and just speak to that while I2

have an opportunity to kind of read through it.  But I'm3

going to put ten minutes on the clock just so I know where4

we are.5

MR. KADLECEK:  Sure.6

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  And you can begin whenever you7

like.8

MR. KADLECEK:  Sure.  Ms. Nelson will speak more9

to the specific standards of the variance, but thank you10

again for allowing us to be here this morning.  I just wanted11

to point out for the board that this case is regulated under12

the 58 Regs just so everyone remembers that.13

We're pleased to have the support of the adjacent14

effective neighbor to the north.  And there a letter in the15

record on that.  The ANC, as you'll see, their report is also16

in support, the Office of Planning and DDOT.17

And then with respect to DDOT's conditions, the18

applicant is willing to agree to all those conditions that19

DDOT has put forth.  So with that, I will let Ms. Nelson20

speak to you more specifically about the project.21

MS. NELSON:  Good morning.  The rendering that is22

on the screen right now is showing our project, which is23

right here.  Can you see my little cursor if I point?  Okay. 24

Which the project in the context of its block.  Massachusetts25
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Avenue --1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Can you move the mic a2

little closer to you?3

MS. NELSON: I'm sorry, yes.4

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.5

MS. NELSON:  So, the project fronts Massachusetts6

Avenue.  It is bordered by an eight story office building on7

the west, which we will be connecting to.  To the east it is8

a six-story residential building.  And then on the north, on 9

3rd Street, is a four story apartment building, 412 3rd10

Street.11

The site is irregular shaped and it's really quite12

small.  It's only 29 feet wide by 67 feet deep at its13

furthest point.  We do not have alley access.  There is an14

existing two story building on the site and that building15

occupies 100 percent of the lot on the first floor.  The16

drawing on the right is our proposed footprint on that site.17

Views of the existing conditions from Mass Avenue,18

here is our site, looking east and then again looking west. 19

The slides here are what you see from the rear yard.  Our20

site is right here, that's the back of our site and you see21

the office building in the corner here, the six story22

residential, and then the back side of the 412 3rd Street.23

The slide on the lower right is the view that you24

see, or saw from 3rd Street to the back of our site.  Since25
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we started this project, the six row houses that are located1

right here are almost complete under construction, and they2

essentially block off any view of the site from 3rd Street. 3

Across Massachusetts Avenue are commercial buildings and they4

range from one story to four stories.5

This rendering shows the existing conditions.  The6

existing building is a two story, as I mentioned.  It was7

deemed noncontributing to the historic district.  And it will8

be demolished.  Our proposed building will connect to the9

adjacent office building.10

Due to the small size of the lot and its irregular11

shape, redevelopment of this site is infeasible as a12

standalone building.  If a separate multistory building were13

built, the required two egress stairs, elevator, rest rooms,14

and mechanical space would fill about 41 percent of each15

floor plate.  Therefore, the only feasible re-purposing of16

this site if by Heritage, since it can utilize all of the17

building core elements of the adjacent office building.18

The proposed building is a 2.04 FAR, which is less19

than the allowed 2.5 FAR.  But to make this site useful to20

Heritage, it will require relief from the zoning regulations21

for parking, rear yard, and height.  As Cary stated, the22

project is subject to the 1958 Zoning Regulations, since we23

received HPRB concept approval in June, 2016.  And therefore,24

it is governed by the CAP/CHC/C-2A's zoning requirements.25
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Although this project will be connected to the 2141

Mass Avenue building to the office building to the west, we2

cannot combine the two lots because the existing office3

building is nonconforming for height and FAR.4

Here is an image close up of the proposed5

building.  The materials of the building will be the6

limestone to match the adjacent office building and curtain7

wall.  8

We are requesting relief from the five required9

parking spaces.  The site is landlocked with no access to the10

rear.  Therefore, any parking would need to come off of11

Massachusetts Avenue.  The site is only 29 feet wide.  A 2012

foot wide drive isle and 19 foot deep parking space totals13

39 feet which exceeds the width of the lot.14

The project will not generate additional15

automobile traffic.  The building will be solely used by16

Heritage's employees and guests and will only create new17

meeting space for the existing employees.  It's worth noting18

that the restaurant that was on the site generated more19

traffic and the ANC had received numerous complaints about20

the tour buses that drop off and pick up in front of the21

building.22

The floor plan on the right is of the first floor. 23

The limits of our site are here, 29 feet by 67 to the back. 24

We have squared off the enclosed building, and we will be25
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connecting to the adjacent office building.1

The value of this property to Heritage is to be2

able to build a large meeting space at the ground floor.  The3

meeting space will extend into both buildings.  At the first4

floor, the building is set back 15 feet one inch from the5

rear property line at the east end, and touches the property6

line at the west, providing a rectangular floor plan7

conducive for meeting spaces.8

If our rear facade followed the angled property9

line with a 15 foot rear yard, the trapezoidal interior space10

would be a practical difficulty that adversely impacts the11

usefulness of developing this site.  Our proposed rear yard12

is an average seven feet, eight inches.  The required rear13

yard is 15 feet.  So we are requesting seven feet, four inch14

rear yard relief.15

The proposed rear yard relief does not add density16

to the site as the project has 20 percent less density than17

allowed.  The proposed seven foot, eight inch rear yard has18

improved the existing condition, which covers 100 percent of19

the lot.20

The building section on the left demonstrates how21

our building, which is right here, connects to the adjacent22

eight story office building.  And at the ground floor you see23

the large meeting space that straddles both buildings.  And24

then we are connecting the second and third floor also with25
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the office building.1

We are requesting relief from the maximum height2

of 40 feet to 44 feet.  The primary benefit of this3

development as stated is to provide this large meeting space4

on the ground floor.  By aligning the upper floors of the5

existing and new buildings, the finished ceiling of the new6

building exceeds to 40 feet height limit.  The only way to7

meet the 40 foot height limit is to have the new floors lower8

than the existing floors, which creates a practical9

difficulty for handicapped accessibility.10

The requested four feet height limit will not11

result in more density, as stated before.  The building has12

20 percent less FAR.  The building to the west is13

approximately 40 feet taller and the building to the east is14

about 25 feet taller.  The additional height helps the15

proposed building to be more visually consistent with its16

context along Massachusetts Avenue.17

With the zoning relief requested, this property18

can be developed and enhance the Massachusetts Street-scape. 19

The only property that shares a lot line not affiliated with20

the Heritage Foundation is the apartment building at 412 3rd21

Street, which is here.  And we have a letter of support from22

that owner.23

And that concludes my presentation.  I do have all24

of the additional slides from the packet.  So if you have any25
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questions, I can pull those up.  Thank you.1

MR. KADLECEK:  Thank you.  That concludes our2

presentation.  We're happy to answer questions.3

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Does the Board have any4

questions of the applicant?5

MEMBER WHITE:  Yes, I had one question. I was6

looking at, I guess, part of DDOT's response and also ANC's7

response, and they had some concerns about the public green8

space in terms of what you're doing to make it more inviting9

to the neighborhood as opposed to cutting the neighborhood10

off from the property?  So, I wanted to get your response on11

maybe some suggestions that you're coming up with to be more12

responsive to what the ANC and DDOT indicated.13

MS. NELSON:  Sure.  So we, actually, have not14

presented the public space portion yet to the ANC.  We are15

on their December, they had us push back to the December. 16

So we will be presenting the design at that time.17

We have had a pre-design review meeting with the18

public space that included representatives from public space,19

DDOT, and the Office of Planning.  We have responded to their20

comments and that is the package that we will be sending, or21

presenting to the ANC Public Space Committee, and then the22

full ANC.23

In response to the DDOT letter that they24

submitted, the bike, the short term bikes on the sidewalk,25
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or on the public space, we are conceding to do that and we1

are working, that's part of the ongoing, just exactly where2

they would like those on the site.3

MR. KADLECEK:  Yes.  So, if it wasn't clear,4

there's another public process that will still be followed5

in terms of what's going to be improved, in terms of how the6

public space will be improved in front of the building.7

MEMBER WHITE:  So the drawings were seeing now8

don't really reflect that right now?9

MR. KADLECEK:  Correct.10

MEMBER WHITE:  Okay.11

MR. TURNBULL:  Mr. Chair, I just want to clarify12

for the record that the occupation of this building, the13

people who are going to be in this building already work for14

Heritage.  So, there drive, parking, they're being taken care15

of already.16

MR. KADLECEK:  That's correct.17

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.18

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay, great.  Just so I'm clear19

again, I know you mentioned already.  So the applicant is20

going to identify a TDM coordinator to work with goDCgo on21

implementation?22

MR. KADLECEK:  Yes.23

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Provide two additional short24

term bicycle parking spaces.  One inverted U rack in the25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



55

furniture zone in public space or on private property.1

MR. KADLECEK:  Yes.  That will be worked out as2

part of the public space about where that will go exactly. 3

But, yes, we're agreeing to that.4

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Provide web site links to5

commuterconnection.com and goDCgo.com on developer and6

property management web sites.7

MR. KADLECEK:  Correct.  Yes.8

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  All right.  I'm going9

to turn to Office of Planning.10

MR. GOLDEN:  Good morning again, Mr. Chair,11

Members of the Board.  The Office of Planning is recommending12

approval of the three year requested variances, and we'll go13

ahead and rest on the record in the report.  I'm sorry.  The14

report in the record.15

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Thank you, Mr. Golden.  Does16

anybody have any questions for Office of Planning?17

(No audible response.)18

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Does the applicant have19

any questions for the Office of Planning.20

MR. KADLECEK:  No questions, thank you.21

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Is there any for the22

ANC?23

(No audible response.)24

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Is there any one here wishing25
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to speak in support?1

(No audible response.)2

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Is there anyone here who wishes3

to speak in opposition?4

(No audible response.)5

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Going to go back to you. 6

Is there anything you'd like to close with?7

MR. KADLECEK:  We have nothing further to add.8

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  All right.  Then I'm going to9

go ahead and close the hearing.  Is the Board ready to10

deliberate?11

(No audible response.)12

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  I can start.  I thought13

that, actually I thought the presentation was done very well. 14

I thought that it was very clear as to how they're meeting15

the criteria for the variance and the three prongs and how16

even kind of changes to, you know, the digging down in the17

lower level, how that would have caused some issues.18

I did agree with the analysis that was provided 19

by the Office of Planning, and also that, you know, the20

applicant has agreed to the conditions that were set by DDOT. 21

I don't really have an issue with, I mean, I'm pretty clear22

about why I feel comfortable with them meeting the test for23

the variance given the presentation.  Does any other members24

have any comments?25
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MEMBER WHITE:  And I think they met the criteria1

as well, I mean, I looked very closely at this because it is2

a variance.  And they're asking for three parts of a3

variance.  They're asking for rear yard, height, and off4

street parking relief.5

But again, I think I can support the application6

because they met the criteria.  I would also support it if7

we specifically included those conditions that were outlined8

in the report from the DDOT.  Thank  you, Mr. Chairman.9

And I don't know whether or not it's something10

that we're prohibited from incorporating, but I did have some11

concerns about what they end up doing as part of the proposed12

street-scape.  And I know that they are going to be going13

through a formal process to work those issues out.14

But if that's something that we can include as15

part of the condition, I'd like to.  If we have to just defer16

that to a separate agency, that's fine as well.17

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  I don't know.  I think we would18

just, kind of, be deferring that, this is another process19

that they would be going through.  I don't know exactly how20

we would put that into a condition.  But I know the applicant21

is going to work with public space there for those issues.22

MR. KADLECEK:  That's correct.  Yes.  23

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Okay.24

MR. KADLECEK:  There's a separate public process25
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that will be involved in improving the public space. 1

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  All right.  Mr.2

Turnbull?3

MR. TURNBULL:  Yes, I have no real problem.  I4

have no problems.  I think the only thing, the height issue5

is not anything that I'm concerned about right now.  I think6

that it's fine.  I just think we should have a moment of7

silence for the loss of a Washington institution, Armand's. 8

I think is going to be missed tremendously, but --9

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Well, I agree with you.  I must10

say that when I saw that first photo there, I was like, oh,11

yes that's right.  That will now gone.  The busses will be12

missed, I guess, or not.  All right, moment of silence for13

Armand's, is that what you'd like to do.  All right. 14

So I'm going go ahead and make a motion to approve15

application Number 19609 as read by the secretary with the16

conditions that the applicant has agreed to from DDOT and ask17

for a second.18

MR. TURNBULL:  Second.19

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Motion has been made and20

second.  All those in favor.  21

(Chorus of aye.)22

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  All those opposed.23

(No audible response.)24

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Motion passed.  Mr. Moy?25
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MR. MOY:  Staff would record the vote as four to1

zero to one, this is on motion for Chairperson Hill in2

support of application for relief requested along with the3

conditions as proposed by DDOT that the applicant agreed to.4

Second the motion, Mr. Turnbull.  Also in support of the5

motion, Ms. White, Vice Chair Hart, we have a fourth seat6

vacant.  The motion carries, sir.7

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Thank you, Mr. Moy.  Summary8

order?9

MR. MOY:  Yes, thank you, sir.10

MR. KADLECEK:  Thank you.11

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Thank you.12

MR. MOY:  The next case application, I see the13

parties are at the table.  The application Number 19610 of14

Granite, LLC.  Caption advertise for a variance from the15

Penthouse Regulation, so Subtitle C Section 1500.3(d).  This16

would permit the second floor of an existing two story17

penthouse to be used as habitable space in the D-6 Zone, 73018

15th Street, Northwest, Square 221, Lot 800 and 809.19

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  All right.  So good morning. 20

If you could introduce yourselves from my right to left,21

please.22

MR. GAON:  Joe Gaon with the law firm Holland and23

Knight on behalf of the applicant.24

MR. GILLIAND:  Mark Gilliand with Shalom Baranes25
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Associates Architects.1

MR. DUNMIRE:  Kevin Dunmire with Akridge.2

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Mr. Gaon, you guys are busy3

here today.4

MR. GAON:  Yes.5

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  All right.  So if you want to6

go ahead and walk us through your presentation.  Obviously7

I know you're here for a variance.  If you could kind of go8

through how you're meeting the standards, the prongs of the9

test in order for us to grant this variance.  And I don't10

have anything specific, unless the Board does.11

I guess, you know, it is somewhat of an12

interesting case concerning the Penthouse.  And so, I'm going13

to go ahead and put ten minutes on the clock.  Ms. White, do14

you have specifics you were looking for?15

MEMBER WHITE:  No, I agree with you.  I was16

looking to also, specifically, just to make sure that they17

can comment on the security aspect of things.  How you had18

interaction with the US Secret Service, I believe.  Just,19

it's a penthouse and it's kind of overlooking, not directly20

overlooking, but it's very close to the White House.  So I21

wanted you to include some discussion to ensure that as well.22

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And if you also could talk23

a little bit about, your case you talk about that you can't,24

kind of, use this penthouse space.  But you also bring in25
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some issues about, you know, the energy efficiency would go1

down because it was space that's kind of conditioned, but not2

used.3

You can talk about what that means for the energy4

efficiency for the entire building.  What's the percentage,5

you know, of energy for that portion of the building versus6

-- you make several discussions about this.  I'm just trying7

to understand all of that.  So if you could give a little bit8

more detail about that that would be helpful.9

MR. GAON:  Sure.  I'll just give a little high10

level overview.  The property is zoned D-6 and all D-6 zones11

penthouse habitable space is permitted.  The reason that12

we're here asking for a variance is because of the proximity13

to the White House.14

This was put in under the new zoning regulations15

at the request of the United States Secret Service.  The16

United States Secret Service has been out to the site. 17

They've reviewed the plans.  They walked the Penthouse and18

we have a letter of support from the United States Secret19

Service.20

We're here because we're modernizing the existing21

building --22

MR. TURNBULL:  Counselor, I just want, that's not23

in the record as yet.  There's only, I see an email 31(d)24

which talks about that they've been through, but I don't see25
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a letter from -- what I'm reading the email that says I've 1

provided the same to Steve Allen.  I believe Steve will2

notify external commissions as appropriate, but will need to3

confirm tomorrow.  I don't really see anything, unless4

there's something that I'm missing, in here.  I'm looking at5

Exhibit 31(d).6

MR. GAON:  It also says that there's other7

correspondence as well that it says proceed as planned.8

MR. TURNBULL:  Right.  But there's no letterhead9

from --10

MR. GAON:  That's all that the United States11

Secret Service was going to provide us.  They're not12

providing anything on official letterhead.  They said that13

would be sufficient.14

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.15

MR. GAON:  And I will turn it over to the16

architect and he can walk you through the project.17

MR. GILLIAND:  I was here probably four months ago18

on a similar sort of variance request for the National Bank19

of Washington site along G Street, and I believe that it was20

only an email that we got out of the US Secret Service on21

that project as well.  It's hard to get direct written22

correspondence on letterhead, for what that's worth.23

So the site that you see on this area map here is24

that little rectangular block of orange.  As mentioned, it's25
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in a D-6 zoning district.  But kind of relevant to our area1

of zoning relief, it's within this rectangular boundary2

Northwest DC, which is not permitted habitable space.3

And that boundary is sort of I Street along the4

north side here, turns down 13th Street, and on the south5

side is Constitution Avenue and 19th Street on the west.  So,6

it's because we are within this geographic boundary that7

we're not allowed to do what which you would be able to do8

by rights in other parts of the city.9

The site's about an 11,000 square foot site.  And10

you see it here it has about 80 feet of frontage along 15th11

Street on the right.  On the east side is Pennsylvania12

Avenue.  On the south it's set back from Pennsylvania Avenue. 13

There's also a public alley along the western boundary.14

The existing building was designed by the15

architectural firm of York and Sawyer, a very prominent New16

York architectural firm and was built in the 1920s.  It's a17

contributing building to the financial historic district, and18

it's also within the boundaries of the Shipstead Luce Act. 19

So as a result, we spent some time visiting with HPRB as well20

as Commission of Fine Arts and have their concept approvals21

for the project.22

As part of that HPRB, as well as part of this BZA23

application, we've also visited with the ANC, ANC-2b, related24

to both HPRB again and BZA, on this BZA case.25
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So this is a drawing that compares an existing1

section of the building that's going to cut north/south2

through the site to a proposed section.  The existing3

building has  a really interesting unique, kind of, two story4

penthouse structure, two story mechanical penthouse5

structure.6

It was, you know, as mentioned before, built in7

the '20s, clearly before the '58 zoning.  So that penthouse8

height is in excess of what you'd be permitted after '58 or9

even today.  It's in excess of 22 feet in height.  And it had10

no setback along a closed court on the north edge, you can11

see on the right.  It basically came up off of the facade of12

that closed court.13

With the proposed modernization, you know,14

mechanical equipment is not only getting more efficient, it's15

getting smaller and we don't require all of that two levels16

in order to modernize the building.  And so we're looking to17

kind of consolidate it into a single level.  And in order to18

get some productive use out of this second level, because we19

don't need it for mechanical space, the idea is to20

incorporate some habitable area.21

I should also just mention that we are proposing22

to infill that closed court that starts at the fifth floor23

and runs up to the top of the building.  A result of that is24

that there would be more than a one-to-two setback resulting25
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along the north side of the building with that infill.1

So this is a south elevation of the 730 building. 2

You can see the section cut in the foreground through one of3

the historic bank buildings.  It has frontage onto4

Pennsylvania Avenue.5

And really, just sort of focusing up at the top6

of the building here, the original penthouse structure does7

have complying setbacks off of the other three sides.  Off8

of 15th Street, off of its southern exposure that you're9

viewing here, as well as off the alley.10

But interestingly enough, there was a non-original11

penthouse edition that was put in place some point in the12

past that is that kind of horizontal area of louver that you13

see in the upper left hand part of this elevation.  It14

doesn't have a complying setback dimension.  I'm not quite15

sure how that was built.16

But as a result of this proposal, we're looking17

to make two primary modifications that you see in this18

elevation.  One, is the removal of that non-original19

penthouse element, which houses emergency generator20

equipment, some other HVAC related equipment.  And also in21

large and regularized the fenestration pattern along that22

elevation facing south up at the penthouse level.23

And you can see both of those adjustments in this24

next image which shows the proposal.  Again, that non-25
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original penthouse element is removed, and the openings into1

that habitable space at that upper level of the penthouse are2

enlarged and regularized.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And was there access to4

the roof prior to that, because there looks like there's a5

door and a stair that's there?6

MR. GILLIAND:  There was.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  It's like two slides8

before you were just showing --9

(Simultaneous speaking.)10

MR. GILLIAND:  Let me just jump back.11

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And so, in the middle12

there, that's actually an access?13

MR. GILLIAND:  That's right there was a door.  It14

was kind of at an intermediate level between the two existing15

penthouse levels.  And you came out and you would drop down16

a few steps to get to a roof area.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That was used?18

MR. GILLIAND:  It wasn't a hard paved terrace19

area.  It looked like it was primarily used for service20

access to maintain the building up on the roof level.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.  And currently,22

you have access on the hip roof areas that are on the right23

and left of this facade.  Those are kind of meeting, or at24

least one of them, I know, is meeting space that you're, the25
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one on the right hand side.1

MR. GILLIAND:  Oh, yes.  Down on the floor level2

below.  That's right.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes, yes.  That's kind of4

like a -- is that would be then usable as well.5

MR. GILLIAND:  That's right, it's just the upper6

floor of the building right now underneath the height limit7

of regular floor.8

MR. GAON:  I just want to stress that the outdoor9

terrace, we're not asking for relief for the outdoor terrace. 10

It's just a habitable space within the interior of the11

penthouse.  The outdoor terrace is permitted as a matter of12

right.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Oh, I understood that. 14

I just wanted to actually understand what I was looking at. 15

You know, thinking of it as, I wasn't sure if it was actually16

being used, the outdoor terrace was being used now or if it17

would be kind of a new use.  It sounds like it is a new use18

but it is something that would be permitted anyway.  I just19

was trying to understand the drawings a little better.20

MR. GILLIAND:  So this is a view that zooms in at21

the top of the building looking at that habitable space.  And22

you can see the terrace area that is essentially that same23

kind of floor level with the glass railing around it.  As24

mentioned before, habitable space is prohibited for security25
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purposes in this area that basically surrounds the White1

House.2

But representatives of the United States Secret3

Service did visit the site, walked the building, reviewed the4

plans, and they've indicated that the project should proceed5

as planned.  Which is basically to say go forward with the6

habitable area up on top.7

MEMBER WHITE:  What are you reading from exactly?8

MR. GAON:  We had an email, I thought it made it9

into the record.10

MEMBER WHITE:  Is that email --11

MR. DUNMIRE:  That's the one I had referenced,12

31(d) I believe.13

MR. GAON:  There is an email chain and --14

MEMBER WHITE:  Yes, I'm looking at it, yes.15

MR. DUNMIRE:  And if I can address the issue with16

the report, since I was the one meeting with the Secret17

Service, Captain Vincent Gregory of the Secret Service and18

also the team that walked the project site.  There actually19

should be a report.20

I'm sorry it's not in the record, but they21

wouldn't provide that email to us to proceed as planned until22

after the team had visited the site had written the report. 23

They just didn't afford that to us.  So, I apologize for not24

being in the record, but would certainly like the opportunity25
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to track that down and provide it.1

MR. GAON:  And if you see the Office of Planning2

report also acknowledges that proceed as plan language, I3

mean, it made it into what we sent over to the Office of4

Planning.  So, if it's not in the actual electronic record,5

I'm not sure why, and we can certainly supplement with the6

proceed as plan language.7

MEMBER WHITE:  Yes.  So Mark Ryan is with Secret8

Service?9

MR. GAON:  I believe so, yes.10

MEMBER WHITE:  It says OPO.  And he's the one who11

said the project should proceed as planned?12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Ms. White, OPO is the13

Office of Protective Operations for the US Secret Service,14

so he's a member of it.15

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay, that's right.  You can16

keep going.17

MR. GILLIAND:  That really concluded the18

abbreviated presentation I put together for today.  I do have19

all the other images at the back of this PDF should we need20

to refer to anything related to questions.21

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Other than the Secret22

Service thing that I guess we'll, kind of, talk about it. 23

Figure it out.  Mr. Turnbull.24

MR. TURNBULL:  Yes, I just had one question. 25
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Exhibit 31(b) is from the Commission of Fine Arts, Tom1

Luebke.  I wonder if you could just talk a little bit about2

his comments and how that affected anything that you're3

doing.4

MR. GILLIAND:  This project has had a few5

different iterations since its move forward.  Initially we6

visited the Commission of Fine Arts related to the historic7

bank buildings that front onto Pennsylvania Avenue.8

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.9

MR. GILLIAND:  And came to this board to get some10

relief related to some rear yard requirements.  And at about11

that time, Tom was just wanting to make sure that were going12

to be able to secure the approval of the US Secret Service.13

I think there was a concern on his part that that14

approval for some roof terrace areas on that lower building15

might result in, you know, some kind of a hockey rink glass16

enclosure of bullet proof material.  And just wanted to be17

on the record that if that were the result of getting Secret18

Service approval, that he wanted to come back to his19

commission to be reviewed.20

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.21

MR. GILLIAND:  And that that hasn't turned out to22

be the case.  We're just doing the standard 42 inch glass23

railing around the project.24

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  Thank you.25
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CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Sure, please.1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And, Mr. Gilliand, can you2

talk about what happens if this space is not used?  I mean,3

is it rentable space?  Is it just something that is used by4

the employees that are inside the building itself?  It's not5

something that is going to be used for parties that are6

outside groups that are coming there?  It's really folks that7

are just in the building now?8

MR. GILLIAND:  Yes, that is the idea that the9

Milken Institute and Foundation will have offices in the10

building, and there will be some conference spaces as well. 11

There will also be some space in the building that will be12

available to be leased to tenants.  So the idea is that this13

would be an amenity that building occupants could take14

advantage of, yes.15

And the idea about access to it is it would be16

through a controlled situation, and the lobby will have a17

concierge security type of desk, and you'll have to be vetted18

through that front desk operation before you could get access19

to any other areas of the building including the roof20

terrace.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And the issue about kind22

of energy efficiency?23

MR. GILLIAND:  Yes, I should have boned up on the24

application material.  But I can tell you that, you know,25
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with all the efficiencies and modern mechanical equipment,1

those two levels up above are just not necessary.2

Where everything is getting smaller as well as3

more energy efficient and we're able to, kind of, consolidate4

everything either into the single level, as well as5

distributing some of those HVAC types of mechanical systems6

throughout a core configuration of the run down through the7

building.8

New elevator, mechanical rooms, electrical rooms,9

fire alarm closets, all of that, you know, allows us to10

distribute some of those things that might, in an older11

building, have been located up top can now be, kind of,12

consolidated up top and distributed down through the lower13

floors.  And is just a much more energy efficient approach14

to mechanical equipment.15

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And is there an energy16

efficiency for actually having use of the penthouse rather17

than leaving it vacant and having to condition the room?18

MR. GILLIAND:  Probably have to have some level19

of conditioning ventilation, even if it were vacant.  So,20

there's some HVAC aspects, some mechanical system aspect to21

having that space.22

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  My question is really23

around, you're asking for a variance to allow to be able to24

use this space for habitable uses.  If we do not provide25
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that, if we do not approve the variance, then you wouldn't1

be able to use that for habitable spaces, as habitable space. 2

And I'm trying to understand if there is an energy usage for3

that space that you'd rather not have to condition it and4

then not be able to use it.  If that makes sense.5

You understand, it's not necessarily the energy6

efficiency of the HVAC units which, of course, over a 20 year7

period you'd go smaller and there are different systems that8

you can use that are, you know, 30 years ago the whatever the 9

SEER level is such and such and now it's, you know, much10

better.11

I'm just trying to understand is there an argument12

that you're making that it's also -- we're trying to make13

sure that we have the, and I think, Mr. Gaon, that you used14

the idea of a productive use of the space.  If we don't15

approve the variance for this, then you won't be able to use16

this space.  And so it would be vacant.17

MR. GILLIAND:  That's right.18

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And so, what I'm trying19

to understand, is there any energy, I don't know.  I don't20

know how to explain this.21

MR. GILLIAND:  Yes, there would be some energy22

usage associated even if it were vacant space.  You have to23

condition an area that's within the building for maintenance24

reasons and so forth.  So, you know, you're putting some25
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mechanical systems up there and if you're not occupying the1

space that doesn't really kind of take advantage of what's2

going on up there.  I mean, basically, I think, the practical3

difficulty  argument is that we've got the space, if we're4

not able to use it, it puts a hardship onto the project.5

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That's the part that I'm6

trying to get to.7

MR. GILLIAND:  Yes.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  What's the hardship if you9

can't use it?  It's not just necessarily an architectural,10

I just don't know that is.11

MR. GAON:  Basically, you have a room that's12

conditioned that, you know, that you're going to fit out a13

room that's unusable.  You're basically, we don't need it for14

storage, we don't need it for anything.  And the Board has15

recognized in previous cases that, you know, unusable space16

in a penthouse and we've cited to precedent is a practical 17

difficulty.18

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  What I was getting to19

earlier was, it's not being used for, there's no revenue that20

you're brining in with this space.  So that aspect is not,21

kind of, there.22

There really isn't a, I don't know if there's an23

energy efficiency that you're trying to get to?  Well, you24

know, this space is not being conditioned.  We don't have to25
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use it.  I'm just trying to get to that hardship piece.1

MR. GILLIAND:  Well, you know --2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  What is it --3

MR. GILLIAND:  -- if this were a building two4

blocks to the north or a couple blocks to the east, any kind5

of newer or renovated building would have this opportunity6

for amenity space up at the top of the building.  And it is7

an enhancement for the tenants and it is an amenity that a8

potential tenant would see value in and it helps with the9

leasing of the project, so.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: And the other aspect of11

this is, any building in this zone would have the same issue. 12

And so that's what I'm trying to get to.  How is this13

different from any other building that's there?14

In my understanding, it has to be something that15

is unique to this building.  That's the part that I'm trying16

to --17

MR. GAON:  One of the things that I just want to18

point out is you're quoting, you know, you're saying that it19

needs to be some sort of undue hardship.  That would be if20

it was a use variance.  This is an area variance and we just21

have to show compliance with the area restriction is22

unnecessarily burdensome, not that it's an undue hardship.23

It's just that it's practically difficult to24

comply with it.  Not that it's impossible to comply.  We25
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could comply, obviously.  And that's just not the standard1

that we have to meet.2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And that's what I was3

trying to get, and I appreciate it.  That's what I was trying4

to get down to.  So that we had that understanding.  I5

understand that there was information in the record on it. 6

I'm just trying to understand by your testimony, what it is7

that you're moving forward with.  So, thank you.8

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Going to turn to the9

Office of Planning.  Before I turn to the Office of Planning,10

just letting everybody know that we only have one more case11

left after this and we're going to take a quick break after12

this before we start the last case.  So just an FYI.  Okay. 13

Can I turn to the Office of Planning?14

MR. GOLDEN:  Brian Golden on behalf of Steve15

Cochran with the Office of Planning.  The report indicates16

that Office of Planning recommends approval for the variance17

request and I can try to answer any questions you have.18

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Can you just, kind of,19

highlight and summarize how the test is being met?20

MR. GOLDEN:   So, it would seem that the practical21

difficulty here is that there would be a need to maintain the22

space regardless of whether it's used or not.  And so, it23

sort of, the burden is already there to maintain the space. 24

And it would be the practical difficulty in not being able25
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to use that space that would have to be maintained anyway.1

And then, we didn't find that there would be any2

harm to the public good or zoning resulting from the use of3

this space.  And that's in accordance with the go ahead from4

the US Secret Service as well, and the Fine Arts Commission.5

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay great, thank you.  Does6

the Board have any questions for the Office of Planning?7

MR. TURNBULL:  Well, I'll just go back to the Vice8

Chair's question.  I think the first point of the practical9

difficulty, I don't know if the Vice Chair is totally10

satisfied, but how is this being, I guess maybe a clear11

explanation of how this is actually meeting the first prong?12

And again, I don't know if the applicant has13

really answered the Vice Chair's question as how, discuss a14

little bit more about the first prong and how that's being15

met.  What's the practical difficulty in leaving it as it is? 16

I guess I'm just confused, I mean, how you really address17

that.18

MR. GOLDEN:  So, to be quite frank, I'm not19

familiar with this case, but from what I can gather from the20

report, in my understanding is that whereas in any other21

situation in another zone, they would be entitled to use this22

space.  It becomes a difficulty when they would have to23

maintain this space and not be able to use it.  And that24

doesn't necessarily have to be financial difficulty.  So that25
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doesn't mean that they would need to rent it out or to be1

lease-able space, but just the fact that they are not able2

to use it at all would seem to be the difficulty.3

MEMBER WHITE:  So you're upgrading to a new4

mechanical system in order to be more energy efficient.  You5

didn't have to do it, but you chose to do it in order to make6

the building's systems run more efficiently.  And as a result7

of that, you have this unusable space.8

MR. GAON:  I think what you're trying to hit on9

is, you know, we're doing something to try and make this10

building more energy efficient and code compliant and then11

if we can't utilize this space as a result of our good faith12

effort to bring this thing up to current building code13

standards and current electrical standards, we basically14

wouldn't be able to utilize the entirety of our building15

footprint since we've occupied since the 1930s.16

We basically would be penalized for, you know,17

updating it and bringing the building up to code.  Making the18

building more energy efficient and, as I said, this building19

was built in the 1930s.  We have a 22 foot 3 inch penthouse20

that's been there.  We occupied it since the 1930s.21

If we're not able to have habitable space up22

there, it's basically going to lie dormant and unoccupied in23

a space that's been occupied by numerous tenants of this24

building since the early 1900s.25
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MEMBER WHITE:  So, it's going to be upgraded from1

an energy efficient prospective, regardless.2

MR. GAON:  So the modernization includes, I don't3

know if Mark wants to speak to it.  It includes.  Oh, you can4

speak to it, Mark.5

MR. DUNMIRE:  I'll just say that the renovation6

isn't limited just to the mechanical space.  There's a7

complete renovation of the overall project.  So, it's from8

the finishes, some core elements, the MVP space.  So it is9

a complete renovation -- 10

MEMBER WHITE:  Right.11

MR. DUNMIRE:  -- of the building.12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Are you also saying that13

if you were, or council saying that if you don't get the14

variance that modernization wouldn't occur?  Or that --15

MR. DUNMIRE:  No, we would still modernize the16

entire building.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, I thought I heard18

that, but I wanted to make sure that wasn't the case.  But19

you're saying the modernization is going to happen --20

MR. DUNMIRE:  Regardless, we're still doing that.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  -- and if you use the22

space up there, that's great.  If not, then it's still going,23

modernization will still going on.24

MR. DUNMIRE:  Will still happen.  Correct.25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Well, I'm glad.  See I1

think when meeting the first prong, I think, and maybe it2

wasn't clearly expressed, but you've done a complete3

modernization of mechanical systems.  That then brings up an4

opportunity to use the space up in that penthouse that was5

not available previously.  And I think maybe that was not6

clearly enunciated enough for your request on this.7

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Does the applicant have8

any questions for the Office of Planning?9

MR. GAON:  No questions.10

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  All right.  Is there anyone11

here from the ANC?12

(No audible response.)13

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Is there anyone here who wishes14

to speak in support?15

(No audible response.)16

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Is there anyone here who wishes17

to speak in opposition?18

(No audible response.)19

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  All right.  Does the Board have20

any final questions?21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Not a question, per se,22

more just I'm still, kind of, pondering this.  And I'm still23

trying to make sure that I understand it.  You know, and I24

understand that it's in many ways a fairly straight forward25
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application, but the issue about the prongs, I'm still1

grappling with.  I'm not sure if I, I don't know how the2

others feel.  If you want to move forward with it, that's3

fine.4

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  All right, Mr. Hart.  What do5

you think you might like to hear or see that would help or6

than just taking time to think.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I mean, I think if I had8

a week, I'd be able to get to a decision on it.  I just need9

to mull this over a bit.  I think I have the information10

that's here and I appreciate the information that we've11

gotten today.  I just think I need to have some time to --12

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  -- to sit and think about14

it.  I don't what the other Commissioners, the other Board15

Members felt on it.16

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  This building's been17

here since 1938, '38?  Wasn't it, sir?18

MR. GAON:  I think '30.19

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  '30?  I think it can probably20

last another couple of weeks.  So, all right.  Does the Board21

have any other questions?  I already said that.  Let's see. 22

Do you have anything else you'd like to add?23

MR. GAON:  Nothing.24

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  All right, then I am going to25
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go with Mr. Hart and give him a little bit more time to think1

about this.  I'm going to close the hearing unless something2

is happening.3

MR. GAON:  If we can, we would just like the4

opportunity to leave the record open and if we could5

supplement, you know, --6

(Simultaneous speaking.)7

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  Sure.  There's I guess8

--9

MR. GAON:  -- to meet the variance.  We'd10

appreciate it.11

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Sorry.12

MEMBER WHITE:  No, I was just going to say if you13

could supplement it with just --14

MR. GAON:  Not a problem.15

MEMBER WHITE:  -- something, yes, regarding, you16

know, the Secret Service assessment since they weren't17

planning to give you something more formal.18

MR. GAON:  If we can.  If it's something that19

they'll, yes.20

MEMBER WHITE:  Sounds like it's there.  It's just21

not in here.  Okay.  Thank you.22

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Okay.  So then, well you've23

heard everything that the Board has to say thus far and24

you've heard the questions that have been asked.  So if you25
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want to submit anything to the record to help further clarify1

your position, we'll go ahead since I know the dates now from2

being here all day.  So the 15th, Mr. Moy, if we can have3

submissions.  And then that would leave the record open to4

the 21st for anyone to respond.  I'm sorry 22nd.5

MR. MOY:  22nd.6

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Okay. And then we'll close the7

record?  Okay, so we'll go ahead and leave the record open8

until the 15th for anyone to submit anything, and then we'll9

do seven days for anyone to submit after that, and then we'll10

close the record on the 22nd, Mr. Moy?  And then we'll have11

a meeting case on the 29th.12

MR. MOY:  That's great.  Decision meeting the13

29th.14

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  Sorry, decision meeting on the15

29th.  I wish there was more cases I could just keep pushing16

everything to the 29th.  I know the dates now.  When17

everything's due.18

MR. TURNBULL:  Are you not going to be here on the19

29th?20

CHAIRPERSON HILL:  I'm not actually, I don't know. 21

I didn't think about that, but that would be a good day to22

miss, it seems like.  All right.  Are we good?  Then we'll23

see everybody what happens on the 29th and we're going to24

take a quick three minute break.25
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(Whereupon, the above-entitled matter went off the1

record at 12:03 p.m. and resumed at 12:36 p.m.)2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Secretary, when you're3

ready.4

MR. MOY:  All right.  Thank you.  Here we go. 5

It's the last case application for the day, which I believe6

is Application No. 19586 of GH Group, LLC, caption advertised7

for special exception under Subtitle I Section 205.5.8

This is from the rear yard requirements at9

Subtitle I 205.1.  This would construct a 12-story mixed-use10

building in the D-5 Zone at premises 100 K Street, S.E.11

(Square 738, Lot 26).  And I believe there is a request for12

party status in opposition, and it's under Exhibit 31.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you, Mr. Secretary.14

Good afternoon, everyone.  Just to note that the15

Chairman has recused himself from the case and we have a few16

folks in front of us.  So, if you could please introduce17

yourselves?18

MR. SULLIVAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chair and members19

of the Board.  My name is Martin Sullivan of the law firm of20

Sullivan and Barros on behalf of the Applicant.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.22

MS. WILSON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Alex23

Wilson from Sullivan and Barros on behalf of the Applicant.24

MR. FRIDY:  Good afternoon.  My name is Mo Fridy,25
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the architect from Citadel.1

MR. GHALAYINI:  My name is Essam Ghalayini.  I'm2

one of the owners of the company.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Fridy, could you spell4

your last name?5

MR. FRIDY:  Fridy, F-R-I-D-Y.6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.  Thank you.  Thank7

you.  And we have a motion before us for party status.8

Could those parties please come to the seats?  And9

I just want to make sure that everybody has been sworn in10

today.11

If you have not, please stand and the Secretary12

will swear you in.13

MR. MOY:  Do you solemnly swear or affirm that the14

testimony you're about to present in this proceeding is the15

truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth?16

Thank you.  You may be seated.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.  So, before us18

is the motion for party status.  If you all could introduce19

yourselves, I'd appreciate it.20

MR. FREEMAN:  Good afternoon.  For the record, my21

name is Kyrus Freeman with the law firm of Holland & Knight22

on behalf of the proposed party in opposition, 909 New Jersey23

Avenue Acquisition, LLC, which owns the building to the24

immediate east and north of the subject party.25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.1

MR. GAON:  Joe Gaon also from the law firm Holland2

& Knight, also on behalf of the party in opposition request.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And, Mr. Freeman, if you4

could provide us a little information as to why you think you5

should be granted the party status?6

MR. FREEMAN:  Sure.  As detailed in our party7

status request, the regulations indicate that in order to be8

granted a party status, you have to be uniquely affected in9

a manner more so than the general public.10

In this case, our existing building is to the11

immediate north and east.  There's no other property that12

abuts the proposed development.13

As outlined in our submission and what we will14

present today, we would be directly and, in our view,15

adversely impacted by the loss of windows that would occur16

if the project is approved as proposed.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.18

MR. TURNBULL:  So, Mr. Freeman, just to make19

clear, you are adjacent to the property?20

MR. FREEMAN:  We are directly adjacent.21

MR. TURNBULL:  Directly adjacent.22

MR. FREEMAN:  Yes.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Just wanted to ask if any24

of the Board Members had any other questions.25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



87

(No audible response.)1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, right now we have2

before us a motion for party status.  I would -- I think that3

the Applicant being a neighbor, an adjacent building to the4

Applicant, that they should be granted party status, but I'd5

like to have your -- other Board Members' thoughts on this.6

MEMBER WHITE:  I would agree, too, Mr. Vice Chair,7

that they should be granted party status in this particular8

case.9

I think the criteria has been met.  They are to10

the immediate north and east to the Applicant's building. 11

So, I think they are uniquely impacted from this application.12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Turnbull?13

MR. TURNBULL:  I would concur with the two of you.14

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.  And, Mr. Secretary,15

do we have to actually take a vote or can we do this by --16

MR. MOY:   You can do it by consensus or a vote. 17

You may want to ask if the Applicant has any objections to18

the request.19

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.  Thank you for that. 20

I appreciate it.21

Mr. Sullivan, do you have an objection to this?22

MR. SULLIVAN:  Thank you.  We have no objection.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you very much.24

Hearing no objection and the information that Mr.25
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Freeman has provided, I think that the Board should grant the1

party status motion.2

All in favor?  I think we have a consensus.3

So, now that we have -- you've been granted party4

status, we'll start with the actual hearing itself.  We have5

a presentation, I'm assuming, Mr. Sullivan.6

If you could provide us with the presentation, the7

-- Mr. Freeman, as you're probably aware, you will be given8

an opportunity to cross examine the Applicant and then be9

given the opportunity to actually give your own presentation10

that would be an equal amount of time as the Applicant.11

And then the Applicant would be able to cross12

examine and we'll go from there. 13

MR. SULLIVAN:  25 possibly.  25, 30 minutes tops. 14

Maybe less.15

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And, Mr. Secretary, we do16

have the time.  Good.  Thank you.  That's helpful.17

MR. SULLIVAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman --18

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  When you're ready.19

MR. SULLIVAN:  -- and Members of the Board.  Good20

afternoon.21

My name is Martin Sullivan of Sullivan and Barros22

representing Mr. Essam Ghalayini and Amir Ghalayini,23

principals of GH Group, LLC.24

We are here today to present a request for a25
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special exception approval for a waiver of the rear yard1

setback requirements pursuant to Section I 205.5 for 100 K2

Street, S.E.3

We intend to first present the project in general,4

and the architect will then discuss the specifics of how the5

proposal meets the special exception criteria within Section6

205.5 as well as the general criteria in Subtitle X 901.7

Following that, we will respond to the specific8

issues raised by ANC 6-D in their report as well as respond9

to the general arguments offered by the party opponent in10

their last-minute filing, assuming you've had a chance to11

review that.12

We believe that the areas of alleged adverse13

effect on the use of neighboring property fall into two14

relevant categories, both of which are easily addressed.15

One category relates to the neighbor's at-risk16

windows, and the other category relates to any additional17

shade that results from the granting of relief.18

Now, I'll note here that we're not asking for19

height relief, but the height of the building would be20

impacted by the need for a rear yard and that's why the21

difference in the shadow study.  So, on both counts, any22

adverse effect is very minimal.23

We will, of course, briefly discuss the concept24

of at-risk windows and the facts in this case can bear very25
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favorably to the recently decided remand of Alba 12th Street1

last week.2

So, I'd first like to turn it over to Mr.3

Ghalayini for a brief statement before moving on to the4

architect's portion of the presentation.  Thank you.5

MR. GHALAYINI:  Thank you so much for taking the6

time and giving me the chance to introduce myself and review7

our request.8

It's a very small business.  It's me and my9

brother Amir.  I'm a civil engineer, and he is a college10

graduate for restaurants.11

We started in 1994 in D.C.  We have been in the12

neighborhood here for a long time.  Our first store, actually13

a Subway store, was on the corner of 6th and School Street. 14

It's 525 School Street.15

Our business basically is family business. 16

Everybody in our family have contributed.  We've been lucky17

to work in D.C.  We have done nothing except working in D.C.18

all our life.19

Eventually, we got this nice property and I --20

when we looked at it, we thought this kind of look fantastic21

with this building and it will look similar to the22

neighborhood.23

And after that, it seems like things didn't go24

like what expected.  But I really hope that when we present25
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our case today, you guys can understand where we are coming1

from and, hopefully, you will like the look of the building2

and the benefits of the building.3

It's going to be -- our vision for it is going to4

be a condominium building, which the ANC have talked about. 5

It is going to have two bedrooms, like what they asked for. 6

And, also, we think it's going to be more affordable than7

other people.  And I think it's going to look similar to the8

buildings around it, which is going to give us a lot of pride9

and I think it will fit the neighborhood.  That's all I have.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.11

MR. FRIDY:  Thank you, Essam.12

Good afternoon, Members of the Board.  My name13

again is Mo Fridy.  I'm the architect, principal architect14

from Citadel.15

MR. FREEMAN:  Mr. Chair, I hate to interrupt.  I16

do have a question.  Are you saving questions for the end or17

are you doing it after each witness?18

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yeah.  I thought it was19

pretty clear on if you want to do cross examinations --20

MR. FREEMAN:  I do have -- okay.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  -- that those would be22

done after their presentations.  So, we'll wait until then. 23

Thank you.24

MR. FRIDY:  So, I'm going to talk a little bit25
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about our project.  Our project is a 12-story building with1

34 residential condominium buildings and retail on the ground2

floor.3

We are proposing to raze the existing mechanic4

shop on the -- existing now on site and we are requesting a5

special exception relief from rear yard requirements.6

As you can see from the photos, the property is7

bordered on two sides by the Capitol Yards building, 909 New8

Jersey Avenue from -- and the Navy Yard, as you know, has9

seen rapid development.  So, everything around us is multi-10

use buildings except for this lot.  Everything is developed11

except for this lot -- or slated for development.12

So, you can see the pictures.  The property is at13

the corner of First Street and K Street and the lot is14

extremely small.  I mean, we're talking about 22,150 square15

feet.  So, it's a very tiny lot.16

So, the whole neighborhood was built with a17

contemporary feel.  In the design process, we have tried to18

be as homogenous as possible with the surrounding buildings19

and to keep within the same general architectural vocabulary20

of the neighborhood, but we still give the building a21

distinct feel and character because this would be one of the22

rare condo buildings in that neighborhood, as attest by the23

ANC.24

And so I'm going to go a little bit into the25
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details of the building, the floor plans, the elevations and1

how we came to this design process.2

The first floor will have some retail space of3

approximately 1500 square feet as well as a core that has two4

staircases and an elevator and a small lobby -- and a lobby. 5

So, the -- this -- the client would like to rent a space for6

a coffee shop or a sandwich shop, or lease a space that will7

serve the neighborhood and create a place of gathering and8

community around that neighborhood.9

The basement floor plan will house all the10

utilities, the mechanical rooms, trash rooms, the -- possibly11

an exercise room also for the residents.12

The typical floor plan, if we go to the next13

slide, will have either three one-bedroom units, each one of14

the one-bedrooms around 550 square feet; or two two-bedroom15

units around 800 square feet each.  The final unit mix has16

not been decided by the owner.17

Go to the next slide.  The building will also have18

a penthouse that will house a residents' community room.  The19

roof will have a roof deck and a green roof on top that will20

serve the residents and the community.21

So, this was an exceptionally challenging building22

to design because of the size of the lot and the location. 23

And we tried to incorporate projections and bay windows and24

balconies to bring some longitudinal aspects of the25
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proportions of the site.1

So, if you look at the elevation, this here is a2

west elevation parallel to First Street.  And this is the 3

side of the building.  So, this is only 36 feet, really, and4

it's a mix of brick, glass, and metal cladding.  The entrance5

to the retail store will be from this side, the First Street6

side.7

Next, this is the proposed south elevation.  And8

the south elevation is parallel to K Street side who have9

same mix of material that wraps around the building.  And on10

this side we will have the entrance for the residential11

units.12

Next slide.  This here is the proposed north13

elevation, which is basically what the residents of 909 New14

Jersey will see when they look out from their windows.15

To address any issues the ANC have, we actually16

remove two rows of windows on that elevation and we replace17

it with some architectural paneling to address the issue18

regarding privacy.19

Next slide.  So, I'm going to talk now about the20

special exception requirements and why we think we meet these21

requirements.22

So -- as per Section 205.5.  The site is too small23

and too constrained and -- to allow for a rear yard, and we24

meet all the -- we believe we meet all the special exception25
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requirement.  1

The first criteria -- go back.  Yeah.  The first2

criterion is "No window to a residence is located within 403

feet of a facing building from the street side." 4

So, we -- at this point, we have -- the building5

has from two sides, we have wide streets.  First Street is6

around 130 feet, and K Street is 90 feet.  So, we don't have7

any issues there.  We're more than 40 feet.8

From the north side, we are facing Capitol Yards9

building, but the facing building is around at least 130 feet10

away from us.  And I'm going to let Martin talk a little bit11

about a similar case that defines what a facing building is.12

MR. SULLIVAN:  Thank you.  I just wanted to13

clarify what "facing" means in this situation.  We turned to14

a BZA precedent to clarify the question of what is meant by15

a facing building.16

This originally came up when the ANC 6-D pointed17

out that when we had the windows actually at the base of a18

90-degree angle, it was potentially intersecting with a19

protruding bay at the front of the Capitol Yards building. 20

So, we just moved that window about 20 feet away from there.21

And so, it's no longer facing, it's no longer22

clipping that protruding bay at all.  In fact, it's going --23

it would have to go 130 feet to where the 909 building juts24

back out and potentially hits that.  Although, that's even 25
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questionable because it only juts out for about 20 feet.1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Can you say that again?2

MR. SULLIVAN:  Sure.  Let me show you a picture3

of the building.  Let me find the correct slide.  All right. 4

That's the portion of the building that we're saying you5

could argue that we are facing.  And that's about 130 feet6

away, but my point is our window now is 18 feet away from7

that side.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Actually, can you go back9

to that?  Just so that I understand this, you're saying that10

the walls that would be parallel -- so, your building -- your11

north facing of your building and this where the blue arrow12

is in this slide, those are the two walls that should be13

included as being facing.14

The windows that are on the wall that's15

perpendicular that's on the kind of right-hand side of this16

slide, they're not facing, they're not --17

MR. SULLIVAN:  Correct.18

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  -- parallel to this, they19

are perpendicular.  So, those are not included.  Those are20

not considered to be facing.  That's your --21

MR. SULLIVAN:  Yes.22

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.23

MR. SULLIVAN:  Yes, that's correct.24

And so to clarify that, we looked at BZA25
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precedent.  There was a case, No. 18621, where there were1

buildings at a 90-degree angle.2

The building that you're looking at on the3

PowerPoint that's closest to us, is the building that was4

asking for this exact same relief of a waiver of the rear5

yard setback and they ended up blocking all those windows on6

that office building.7

And the fact that their windows were 90 degrees8

from the other windows, it was determined that that was not9

a facing window at 90 degrees.  And we're at approximately10

90 degrees ourselves, so -- and also I would say if the11

Zoning Commission had meant that it would just be proximity,12

they would just say "proximity" and they wouldn't have said13

"facing" to begin with.  So, we think it's obvious that14

"facing" means straight ahead facing, and this case clarified15

that.16

I'll note that in last night's filing, the17

neighbor's attorney stated that the Office of Planning made18

no statement whatsoever that the 90-degree angle windows are19

not facing windows.  And it said the Board didn't comment on20

that.21

It was a summary order.  But in order to make that22

decision, the Board had to make a determination that the23

windows weren't facing because they didn't waive that24

requirement.25
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Also, the Office of Planning -- they claimed the1

Office of Planning didn't say that there were no facing2

windows when that Office of Planning report stated, flatly,3

"As stated above, there are no windows facing each other,"4

when it talked about satisfying that requirement.  So, that5

was a misstatement by them.6

So, that's all I have to say about the facing7

issue, if you have any questions about that, and we'll go8

back to the presentation now.  Thank you.9

MR. FRIDY:  Okay. So, I'm going to talk again10

about the north elevation.  And the north elevation11

originally as presented to the ANC, had windows on the far12

east side of the building and has two rows of windows that13

the ANC felt -- or claimed it was facing because there's a14

protruding bay window that juts out of the neighboring15

building for two or three feet. 16

So, as a compromise, we came back and actually17

deleted -- yes, so this is the bay window that comes in this18

picture.  That's what they claim is --19

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Where are you pointing to?20

MR. FRIDY:  The --21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  You can -- I think there's22

a little hand or something on there.  Yeah.  So, that's the23

bay that you are speaking of?24

MR. FRIDY:  Correct.25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And so, the building that1

is being -- that's proposed now is actually where the small2

-- the one-story structure is on the -- kind of on the image3

to the left is that one-story structure.4

MR. FRIDY:  Right.5

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And so, what's the6

distance between that bay -- I mean, would that be considered7

a -- because a portion of that is kind of -- it's parallel8

to --9

MR. SULLIVAN:  And that's the question we decided10

that we should just take off the table.  So, it was arguably11

less than 40 feet, maybe 35 feet or something like that.  And12

so we just -- we moved -- as you can see from the slide --13

go back to slide --14

MR. FRIDY:  If you see this, we took out --15

MR. SULLIVAN:  -- 15.16

MR. FRIDY:  -- all of these windows that might be17

considered facing.18

MR. SULLIVAN:  15.  So, we moved the closest19

window to the west 20 feet.  And so now its projection would20

miss the protruding bay by at least 15 or 16 feet.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And so, still, what is the22

distance between that bay and the windows that you're23

proposing now?24

MR. FRIDY:  As on a diagonal angle or on --25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Just whatever that --1

however you want to measure it.2

MR. FRIDY:  If you're talking about the diagonal,3

so we have 30 feet this way and then maybe another 35 feet4

this way.  So, the diagonal would be maybe 50 feet, 50 or 455

feet for the diagonal.6

For the -- but we don't have any windows in the7

first 18 feet of the building.  So, there's nothing really8

facing from a technical point of view. 9

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That's fine.  I just --10

there was nothing that showed me a dimension on that previous11

-- on the slide that you had previous to this one.12

MR. FRIDY:  Okay.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And so, it was a little14

bit hard for me to try to figure out what that was.  So, that15

would be helpful to actually have --16

MR. FRIDY:  Sure.17

MR. SULLIVAN:  Yeah.18

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  -- in terms of what those19

dimensions are.20

MR. SULLIVAN:  I think our -- what we're saying,21

it's not facing a building, so we didn't provide that22

dimension, but we can do that.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thanks.24

MR. FRIDY:  So, technically, 18 foot -- the first25
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window on this elevation is 18 foot from the side.  And the1

first habitable window is actually 29 feet away from that2

wall.  So, the first window to a bedroom.3

Next.  So, the second criterion is "No window to4

an office space shall be located within 30 feet of another5

facing office window; nor 18 feet in front of a facing blank6

wall."  And we don't have any office use; nor does adjacent7

building have any office use.8

So, the third criterion is "A greater distance may9

be required between windows in facing building than the10

minimum prescribed in (a) or (b) if necessary to provide11

adequate light and privacy to habitable rooms as determined12

by the angle of sight lines and the distance of penetration13

of sight lines."14

We understand this only pertaining to facing,15

which we don't have any facing cases.  However, we made an16

effort to provide enough privacy for the neighboring building17

and for us, and we moved our first window of habitable rooms18

around 29 to 30 feet away from the wall so that we have19

enough separation that we create privacy.20

Okay.  Next one.  And as you can see if we talking21

about privacy issues, their building actually has two windows22

which are probably three feet away from each other.  So,23

there is -- if they can get privacy, then I think with our24

distance there is more than enough privacy and more than25
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enough distance between the two buildings.1

MR. SULLIVAN:  Excuse me.  I would also point out2

that that, obviously, even in a matter-of-right instance, the3

29 feet, we would have windows closer to that in the matter4

-- and, in fact, our matter-of-right scenario we could have5

windows where we originally put them.  So, we've gone well6

beyond where it would be under the matter-of-right scenario.7

MR. FRIDY:  So, the last criterion is "The8

building shall provide for adequate off-street service9

functions, including parking and loading areas and access10

points."11

So, parking and loading is only required if you --12

in this zone if you have more than -- 50 units or more.  In13

our case, we only have 34 units.  So, there's no parking or14

loading required.15

The -- as far as loading, the public street on K16

Street can be used for loading and DDOT has gave us a lot of17

support for this solution.18

In addition, these will be condo units.  So, in19

reality, the turnover for condo units is much, much less than20

apartment units.  So, we're talking about, you know, maybe21

on an average of five year people change houses than maybe22

five to seven move-ins during the year, which is very little23

-- will put very little pressure on the streets of that24

neighborhood.25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And you're speaking from1

-- that's experience that you've understood that those --2

that you're providing -- it's -- you're not guessing, you're3

saying that using the experience that you've had and --4

MR. FRIDY:  Usually, you know, the home ownership5

is five years -- we have 35 -- an average of four or five6

years -- we have 35 condos -- or 34 condos than the turnover7

for condominium buildings is less -- much less.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.  You have a9

little less than five minutes on the 25 minutes, Mr.10

Sullivan.11

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I understand that you said13

you wanted -- you need to have a little more.  I'm just14

letting you know where you are.15

MR. FRIDY:  So, I'm going to go quickly regarding16

the general exception criteria, which is the project has to17

"be in harmony with the general purpose and the intent of the18

Zoning Regulations and Zoning Maps."  And we think we are in19

harmony because the D-5 zone allows for high-density20

development of commercial and mixed uses and we have a mixed-21

use high-density building.22

I'm going to go into we don't think we have any23

adverse effect on the neighborhood property.  We have here24

a comparison between a by-right matter-of-right building and25
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the special exception building.1

As a matter-of-right building, we would still be2

blocking five floors of that building.  And then as a special3

exception, would be blocking another five windows -- or4

another five floors.  So, a total of really five units that5

would be converted from a two-bedroom into a one-bedroom plus6

den.7

So, but in general, we're adding maybe seven or8

10 two-bedroom units.  So, there's a net increase to the9

neighborhood of two bedrooms.10

These are the, you know, the by-right options and11

we're not going to go into detail of this unless we have any12

questions about it.13

I'm going to hand it back -- I'm going to talk14

about the shadow study quickly.  And we did several shadow15

studies that were exchanged with the ANC and, overall, we16

found the impact is inconsequential.  It is the same --17

almost the same impact as a matter-of-right.18

The ANC expressed concern in specific to the pool19

deck and the pool, which is in the open space to the north20

of us.  And we found out from our shadow studies, that the21

impact is only during June.  It's only for like one or two22

hours and it is a very small impact.23

So, if you look at the June 2st, the -- on the top24

row there is the matter-of-right shadow study.  On the bottom25
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row there's a special exception study.  And on top, you can1

see that this sliver of blue is the difference between the2

matter-of-right and the special exception.3

It can be measured in feet.  I mean, we're talking4

about seven, eight feet difference, not anything more than5

that, to the pool deck.6

This here is a matter-of-right -- the next one is7

September 21st.  September 21st the pool deck is not used. 8

So, there's an extra shadow on it, but we're assuming that9

nobody uses the deck on September 21st.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Are you assuming that or11

is that actually --12

MR. FRIDY:  I'm assuming that.  So, I'm not quite13

sure if they do.14

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.15

MR. FRIDY:  But anyhow, you know, this is only16

during the 12:00 p.m. period.  So, only for two, three hours. 17

So, if you look at the 9:00 a.m., there's hardly any18

difference to the pool deck.  On the 12, so there's like two19

hours at noon or around noon where you have this difference20

in shadow.  And then, you know, at 3:00 p.m. you're back to21

normal.  I mean, there's no difference at all.22

Next one.23

MR. SULLIVAN:  I would like to, at this point,24

talk briefly about at-risk windows just in case you haven't25
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considered it, and thought about it, and talked about it1

enough these last couple weeks, but a straight comparison to2

last week's remand case in Alba 12th Street would show that3

this case has much, much less relative impact than that case.4

And a critical aspect of this case that was5

present in that case, too, is that the comparison is between6

what would be blocked as a matter-of-right and what would be7

blocked with the relief.   8

And in that case, and this is another aspect of9

last night's filing that is inaccurate, the neighbor's10

attorney has said that in that case, the matter-of-right11

impact and the variance impact were exactly the same, which12

is just completely wrong.13

As you remember, there were west-facing windows14

that if under the matter-of-tight option from floors 415

through 10, would be open and have a 15-foot clearance.  It16

were the side windows facing north that were blocked in both17

instances.  So, in that case, it was the relative impact that18

was considered by this board.19

That amount of impact was considered to be $3.220

million in property damage as a result of losing window21

space.22

There was no real dispute about that number.  The23

question was in relation to the whole building, that didn't24

really rise to a level of undue effect on the neighboring25
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property and the variance relief was granted. 1

We think this is a little bit different because2

it's a special exception case.  So, I just have two parts to3

my at-risk argument.4

One is that in a special exception case, I don't5

think you need to consider at-risk windows at all because the6

neighbor's decision to create at-risk windows should not7

eliminate my right to ask for special exception relief, which8

is something the Zoning Commission has provided to my9

applicant specifically.10

When it came time to make a decision, how do we11

design these bedrooms, we're on a lot line, they will be at12

risk, they could have designed them so they would never be13

harmed in the future, or they could design them and say,14

"Well, let's take our chances and then we can complain about15

the neighboring development, maybe stop them from getting16

their special exception relief and claim impact."17

And I think if the Board denies the application18

based on that, then the neighbor has been rewarded for making19

the choice to do at-risk windows.  They have effectively20

gotten an air rights easement without paying for it just by21

providing at-risk windows.  So, that's my base argument.22

But even if you don't take that argument and you23

do consider the adverse impact, we're talking about five24

units which go from a two-bedroom unit, to a one-bedroom plus25
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den.1

Now, the neighboring -- the neighbor party2

opponent has not submitted any information about loss of3

value or any financial information or no real information4

about actually how this would affect the use.  They've just5

said "You're blocking windows and, therefore, it's adverse6

effect."7

But as we look at the building and we evaluate out8

of 237 units, five units are impacted, and I would estimate,9

what, maybe your rent goes down a couple hundred bucks10

because you lost one window.11

I would also point out that the floor plan they12

submitted in their submission last night neglects to include13

a window that's facing south on these units.  So, that's all14

I have about at-risk windows and I promise I won't say15

anymore.16

We'd like to quickly address the ANC concerns for17

the Board.  The first item they talked about was unit mix,18

that they were going to be losing five two-unit bedrooms19

becoming one-bedroom units.  The Applicant's project will20

provide at least five two-bedroom units.  So, it's a net gain21

for the community.22

They had a concern about window location and two23

aspects of window location.  One is it relates to the special24

exception criteria of facing building, and of course we moved25
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the window to address that concern, and they also had a1

concern of it just being in too close a proximity to the2

windows regardless of whether it's facing or not.  And we3

have the nearest bedroom 29 feet away, which compared to4

their building is a considerable distance.5

Shadow, they did raise the issue of shadow, and6

we addressed that in our shadow studies.  Loading was7

addressed primarily by DDOT and in our presentation.8

In conclusion, we think that the Applicant safely9

meets all of the specific and general special exception10

criteria.11

The shadow studies show a minimal increase in12

shadow if the relief is granted.  The neighbor's windows are13

at risk and are minimally impacted at that.  ANC 6-D's issues14

have been addressed.  And granting relief allows for the15

productive use of what may otherwise remain idle land.16

We will reserve time to respond to the neighbor's17

filing from last night.  I have some information in the18

PowerPoint there if you wanted to read that.  Thank you.19

Any questions?20

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Does the Board have any21

questions for the Applicant?22

MEMBER WHITE:  Just one question.23

You said that the ANC's concerns were addressed,24

but is there something in the record that indicates that?25
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MR. SULLIVAN:  Not specifically.1

MEMBER WHITE:  Yeah.2

MR. SULLIVAN:  No, no, no.  I mean, I'm just3

saying we're responding to their issues, yes.4

MR. TURNBULL:  I just have one concern.5

The windows the north side of your building are6

on the property line.  7

MR. SULLIVAN:  Correct.8

MR. TURNBULL:  Would you consider those at risk9

also?10

MR. FRIDY:  There might be, I think.11

MR. SULLIVAN:  Yes.12

MR. TURNBULL:  Oh, okay.13

MR. SULLIVAN:  Yes.14

MR. TURNBULL:  All right.  Thank you.15

MR. SULLIVAN:  If they redevelop their building,16

they would have the ability to block those windows, yes.17

MR. TURNBULL:  That's what I was -- I was just18

curious.19

MR. SULLIVAN:  Yeah.20

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And would you also then --22

how would that affect your -- what you're proposing?23

MR. SULLIVAN:  It won't affect what we're24

proposing because it's unlikely -- that building is fairly25
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new.1

So, it's unlikely that they would redevelop any2

time soon, but we would be required to have a covenant for3

openings on lot lines.  And we would be required to inform4

all condo buyers that they are subject to that covenant,5

which is something that we could not find for the neighboring6

building.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  The reason that I ask,8

partially, is because you've indicated that the ANC raised9

an issue about the kind of mix of housing units or, I guess,10

housing/residential units and you said that there was a net11

increase of them.12

And I don't know if that's -- would that be13

necessarily so if the Applicant decided that they wanted --14

the party in opposition decided that they wanted to, you15

know, put a building -- put a structure just to the north of16

your building?17

And that's why I was asking how does it affect --18

MR. FRIDY:  This is a -- the unit to the north is19

a one-bedroom unit.  So, if the window were blocked, then it20

would become a studio, basically.  The two bedrooms would be21

on the other side.  So, it would be no loss, I think, of two22

bedrooms, it would be a loss of one bedroom window.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.24

Any other questions?25
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(No audible response.)1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  The party in opposition2

has a chance for cross examination.3

MR. FREEMAN:  Thank you.4

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And if you could please5

limit that to the issues raised during their presentation?6

MR. FREEMAN:  Thank you.  I do have two questions7

for the owner.8

Question No. 1 is, did you conduct a zoning9

analysis before you purchased this site?10

MR. GHALAYINI:  We did check with our settlement11

company and ask them if there is any were sold, or if there12

is any covenant, or any easement.  And they came back after13

that and found nothing.14

And I ask, you know, this big building, you know,15

they have these windows.  There's no way they would build it16

without being sure it's protected.  And the settlement17

company says, no.18

I've talked to a zoning lawyer, actually, and they19

said, no.  And, also, the old -- the seller, actually, told20

me that they did not sell or they didn't agree or anything21

to -- not to be able to build on top of this garage.22

MR. FREEMAN;  So, did you get a written zoning23

analysis from any zoning attorney?24

MR. GHALAYINI:  I got a phone conversation25
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approval.1

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.2

MR. GHALAYINI:  I got the settlement guy.3

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.  Second question just out of4

curiosity, you said this building is going to be more5

affordable than other buildings in the area.6

What did you mean by that?7

MR. GHALAYINI:  Oh, we don't have the fancy things8

like your building and the other people buildings.  So,9

obviously it's going to be cheaper.10

So, people will be living in the neighborhood. 11

They will be paying less for the one-bedroom, two-bedroom12

versus other places.13

MR. FREEMAN:  Are you subject to inclusionary14

zoning?15

MR. GHALAYINI:  No, we're not.16

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.  Thanks.17

Couple questions for your architect and is it18

Fridy?19

MR. FRIDY:  Fridy.20

MR. FREEMAN:  I do have a few questions.21

What is the front of your building for zoning22

purposes?23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I'm sorry, what was the24

question?25
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MR. FREEMAN:  What is the front of your building1

for zoning purposes?2

MR. FRIDY:  K Street.3

MR. FREEMAN:  K Street is the front of your4

building.5

MR. FRIDY:  Uh-huh.6

MR. FREEMAN:  What analysis did you undertake in7

order to determine whether front or -- whether K or First8

should be your front for zoning purposes?9

MR. FRIDY:  We did complete zoning analysis.  And10

as a result of that, we have come with a lot of matter-of-11

right options.12

We considered K Street, we considered First13

Street, we considered a court in lieu as per the zoning code14

allows and a lot of -- most of these matter-of-right options15

were not feasible.16

MR. FREEMAN:  So, you show a couple of matter-of-17

right options in here.18

MR. FRIDY:  Uh-huh.19

MR. FREEMAN:  I want to understand them a little20

bit because I'm not quite sure I understand them.21

So, I think sheet 24, could you walk us through22

what this is intended to show?23

MR. FRIDY:  So, this is intended to show a court24

in lieu of a rear back -- rear setback.25
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MR. FREEMAN:  So, what is the front of your1

building in this matter-of-right option?2

MR. FRIDY:  Then this matter-of-right option would3

still be K Street.4

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.  So, what is your rear yard?5

MR. FRIDY:  We are not providing a rear yard.  We6

are providing a court in lieu of a rear yard, which what the7

code allows.8

MR. FREEMAN:  So, are you aware that the zoning9

regulations say that your court in lieu of a rear yard has10

to be where the rear yard would be located?11

MR. FRIDY:  I am not aware of that.12

MR. FREEMAN:  So, this isn't a realistic matter-13

of-right option, is it?14

MR. SULLIVAN:  I disagree with that.15

MR. FRIDY:  Well, that's --16

MR. SULLIVAN:  But I would also say none of this17

is relevant to the special exception criteria.  We're not18

required -- this is not a variance case, so we're not19

required to show that matter-of-right just doesn't work, you20

know.21

What we're required to do is prove to the Board22

that we meet the special exception criteria.23

MR. FREEMAN:  Respectfully to Mr. Sullivan, I was24

in the middle of asking a question.25
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The Board has said when you're reviewing a special1

exception, you can --2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Are you asking me a3

question?4

MR. FREEMAN:  I'm making a statement.5

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I'm asking you to ask them6

questions.  No need to speak to us right now.7

MR. FREEMAN:  So, my question, then, for the8

architect, then, is are you aware that under the zoning9

regulations in order to provide a court in lieu of a rear10

yard, that court has to be in the location of the rear yard?11

MR. FRIDY:  We have an option that actually12

provides --13

MR. FREEMAN:  I'm asking you about this page 24.14

MR. FRIDY:  I'm pointing you to page number --15

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I think the Applicant has16

answered that question.17

Can we move on to the next one?18

MR. FREEMAN:  I didn't hear the answer.19

So, is this a realistic matter-of-right option or20

not?21

MR. FRIDY:  Yes.  The one before it is --22

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  You may disagree with it,23

I just -- can we move on to the next question, please?24

MR. FREEMAN:  So, in this option, what is the25
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height of the building?1

MR. FRIDY:  85 feet.2

MR. FREEMAN:  And what is the required rear yard?3

MR. FRIDY:  The court in lieu of -- the court of4

a rear yard is 800 square feet.5

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.  And it's your view that this6

is a matter-of-right option that complies with the zoning7

regulations?8

MR. FRIDY:  Absolutely.9

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.  On your matter-of-right10

proposed building option 2 --11

MR. FRIDY:  Uh-huh.12

MR. FREEMAN:   -- again, so you're calling K the13

front in this situation.  And for -- let me ask another14

question.15

For any of these, quote/unquote, matter-of-right16

options, did you provide any floor plans?17

MR. FRIDY:  I did not.18

MR. FREEMAN:  So, we don't know whether you would19

even build this matter-of-right option, do we?20

MR. FRIDY:  I'm not required to provide any floor21

plan, as far as I know, for this kind of special exception.22

MR. FREEMAN:  Well, my question is for these23

matter-of-right options, would you ever build these?  Did you24

-- you've presented these as a matter-of-right option as25
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something that you could build as a matter of right.1

My question is, would you ever build these? 2

MR. FRIDY:  That's up to the developer and this3

is up to market studies and feasibility studies of the4

building.5

MR. FREEMAN:  So, as part of that, did you provide6

any floor plans connected with these matter-of-right options?7

MR. FRIDY:  I did not.8

MR. FREEMAN:  Thank you.  So, you testified that9

you looked at a number of options.10

Did any of those options provide a rear yard?11

MR. FRIDY:  Yes.12

MR. FREEMAN:  Are they in the record?13

MR. FRIDY:  We presented to the ANC an option that14

actually provides a rear yard at the north side.15

MR. FREEMAN:  Right.  So, that's what I think you16

include in your shadow study.17

MR. FRIDY:  No.  That was the original filing.18

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.  Well, let me ask a different19

question.20

Did you provide any options that looked at K21

Street as your front and provided a rear yard?22

MR. FRIDY:  That was the options that we23

submitted, yes, originally.24

MR. FREEMAN:  Did you look at any --25
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MR. FRIDY:  The rear yard would become the north1

side.2

MR. FREEMAN:  I misspoke.  I apologize.3

Did you provide any options that looked at First4

Street as your front?5

MR. FRIDY:  No, we did not.6

MR. FREEMAN:  Why?7

MR. FRIDY:  Because that option in particular was8

not feasible because it prevents the views of the monuments. 9

And it prevents -- or it cuts -- undercuts the views of the10

monument and the Capitol and the developer did not want to11

do that -- or the owner does not want to do that.  So, this12

will lower the pricing for the units.13

MR. FREEMAN:  So, you provided on page 32, you14

provided a couple of matter-of-right options.15

MR. FRIDY:  Correct.16

MR. FREEMAN:  Is it the case that you could17

provide a matter-of-right building?  Assuming you selected18

First as your front, could you design a matter-of-right19

building that does not -- that provides a compliant rear yard20

and does not block any of the windows?21

MR. FRIDY:  It doesn't mean it's feasible, right?22

MR. FREEMAN:  My question --23

MR. FRIDY:  So, I mean, that's a development --24

that's a development question, it's not an architectural25
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question.1

MR. FREEMAN:  That's not -- my question is, did2

you present any options that elected First Street as the3

front and complied with the rear yard requirements?4

MR. FRIDY:  I have not.  There's probably 15 to5

20, you know, matter-of-right options that we have not6

explored, but I explored four, at least, of these.7

MR. FREEMAN:  Did you look at --8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Can we move on to the next9

question?10

MR. FREEMAN:  Did you look at any options that11

provided any rear yard setback such that you were not12

blocking the windows?13

MR. FRIDY:  What's your question again?  I'm14

sorry.15

MR. FREEMAN:  Did you look at any options that16

would provide any setback such that you would not be blocking17

the adjacent windows?18

MR. FRIDY:  We experimented with some of them. 19

But as I said, they were not feasible from an economic and20

architectural point of view.21

MR. FREEMAN:  But obviously none of that is in the22

record here.23

My other question is, you talked about sight line24

studies.  I don't see anything in here that mentions the25
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distance between your windows and the windows on our1

building.2

Can you submit that?  I guess that's really a3

question for Mr. Sullivan.4

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That's actually something5

that I asked for.6

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, I think that they're8

looking to -- they will submit that for the BZA.9

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Any other questions?11

MR. FREEMAN:  I do have a question.12

You say -- and I don't know if this your analysis13

or Mr. Sullivan's analysis -- that only five units are14

impacted.15

Can you explain how you came up with that number16

five?17

MR. SULLIVAN:  Sure.  And I could -- between the18

two of us, we can do that.  In the first instance, it was19

communicated to us by neighbor's attorney that ten units were20

impacted overall.  And of those ten units, they were losing21

a bedroom out of a two-bedroom suite.22

So, based on that information, then, we presented23

one of our matter-of-right options which would be limited to24

a certain height in order to make it work.  And this is a25
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court in lieu, which as I look at the Regulation 205.4, has1

absolutely no requirement that it be in the rear yard.2

So, that's what we used to base finding what the3

relative difference is in granting relief.  It's five more4

windows.5

I would submit that even ten windows is an6

infinite decimal percentage of the 237 units considering7

they're losing no units, losing no space, just losing one8

bedroom, but still having that space.  So, we're talking9

about where it's five or ten.10

I would submit, in any case, the ten -- you could11

take any matter-of-right option that leaves the windows open. 12

If we've lost ten, go from zero to ten, that doesn't reach13

the level of undue effect.  But this one shows five, and14

that's how we came to that.15

MR. FREEMAN:  But just out of clarity, then, so16

this five number is based on a matter-of-right project that17

they're not moving forward with.18

The actual number is ten based on what you're19

currently proposing; is that correct?20

MR. SULLIVAN:  Yes.  I would say it was just like21

the Alba 12th Street case where they had a matter-of-right22

project that they said, "We simply cannot feasibly do."  And23

that's a similar argument here.24

MR. FREEMAN:  Although, you do say in your --25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  This is a comparison and1

I understand the comparison.2

Do you have any other questions for them?3

MR. FREEMAN:  I do.  I mean, Mr. Sullivan is4

answering all the questions that I'm posing to the architect,5

but you do say that you have a matter-of-right option that6

you could build at 108 feet and provide a compliant rear7

yard; is that correct?8

MR. FRIDY:  Again, what's your question?9

MR. FREEMAN:  Do you submit in your pre-hearing10

submissions, that you could build a building that is 108 feet11

tall and will provide a compliant 23-foot rear yard?12

MR. FRIDY:  Absolutely not.  Absolutely not.13

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.14

MR. FRIDY:  Okay.  I'll tell you why and I'm going15

to --16

MR. FREEMAN:  Well, I was just reading that in17

your submission.18

MR. FRIDY:  I'm going to tell you why it's not.19

One way you will need close to 23 feet of rear20

yard.  Okay?  23 feet by the building will cut down the floor21

plan, okay, to around 1500 square feet.  1500 square feet is22

take out the core, take out the staircases and the elevators. 23

You end up with 800 square feet or 900 square feet.  I mean,24

this is all rough.25
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MR. FREEMAN:  Right.1

MR. FRIDY:  You are putting me on the spot, but2

the analysis was how can you build a building which is --3

which is 10, 12 stories tall with a rear -- with this rear4

yard and you will have 800 square feet of sellable or5

accountable square footage.6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I think you've answered7

the question.8

MR. FRIDY:  Thank you.9

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Do you have any other10

questions regarding --11

MR. FREEMAN:  I do because that -- I'm confused12

because they submitted a drawing that says they could design13

a matter-of-right building at 108 feet --14

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And are you asking a15

question?16

MR. FREEMAN:  I am.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Well, you've asked them18

a question and that's what I'm asking you to -- this is a19

cross examination.  You are asking them questions.20

MR. FREEMAN:  I understand that.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  You're not asking me22

questions because --23

MR. FREEMAN:  I'm just looking at your --24

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I'm just trying to25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



125

understand --1

MR. FREEMAN:  Mr. Fridy --2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Freeman, you have an3

opportunity to present your case as well.  I'm just trying4

to get through the cross examination so that we can get to5

your presentation.6

MR. FREEMAN:  Thank you.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, that's what we're8

moving toward.9

MR. FREEMAN:  Mr. Fridy, then, can you explain in10

Exhibit 32, which is your pre-hearing statement, footnote 7,11

because you just said you can't build a matter-of-right --12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Are you asking about the13

testimony that they just gave?14

MR. FREEMAN:  I am.  In footnote 7 it says, "In15

order to provide a feasible matter-of-right option, the16

Applicant needed at least 13 feet and five inches of building17

width which limited the rear setback to 23 feet, and which,18

therefore, limits the height of the building as required rear19

yard is based on height."20

That is why the matter-of-right option submitted21

with this pre-hearing submitted statement and demonstrated22

in the shadow studies which he just described and testified23

about is only 10 stories and 108 feet in height.24

So, this submission - this statement and these25
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drawings are a matter-of-right option which you just said you1

couldn't design and --2

MR. FRIDY:  So, your question was for a different3

reason, right?4

MR. FREEMAN:  No.5

MR. FRIDY:  This is for K Street and north. 6

You're talking about First Street and east.  So, I don't find7

this relevant.8

MR. FREEMAN:  I'm sorry, the question was --9

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Can we move on to the next10

question, please.11

MR. FREEMAN:  No further questions.12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.13

Right now you, Mr. Freeman, have -- Mr. Sullivan14

and his team had 30 minutes.  So, you all have that.  I don't15

know if you need all of that, but you have that time to make16

your presentation to us.  And then the Applicant will have17

their opportunity to cross examine.18

MR. FREEMAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I guess19

you're acting chairman or vice chairman.20

Our position is pretty clear.  One, we believe --21

we don't believe the zoning regulations place the burden of22

proof on the Applicant to demonstrate that they comply with23

all of the applicable zoning regulations and meet the burden24

of proof for the requested special exception relief.  We25
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would posit that they have not done that.1

Despite their conclusory statements, there's2

nothing in the record that shows the distance between their3

proposed windows and our windows.  I've heard a number of4

dimensions, but none of that's mentioned and I appreciate you5

asking for that. 6

Secondly, we believe that the record -- and I know7

there's a disagreement about what the definition of "facing"8

is.  We would be happy -- we've described that in our9

materials.  We would be happy to submit some further language10

on that.  But in our view, there's nothing in the regulations11

that "facing" means directly across from one another.12

Facing windows can be facing one another and be13

at an angle.  And in that case, we believe there are facing14

windows that are well within the 40-foot separation distance15

or at least they have not demonstrated that they're not16

within the 40-foot distance.17

And our third point, the reason the matter-of-18

right analysis matters, I think there may have been a -- what19

the Board has said when looking at relief and determine the20

impact, you look at the difference between what can be built21

as a matter-of-right versus what the current proposal is.22

And my understanding is last week the Board23

approved relief in a different case because the impact24

between that matter-of-right project and the proposed BZA25
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relief was essentially the same.1

What we're saying here and haven't -- what we're2

saying here is there are a number of options that the3

Applicant could move forward with that would not block either4

any windows or much fewer -- many less windows than their5

current proposal proposes.6

I think Mr. Sullivan's view is that at-risk7

windows -- actually, I don't think he said at-risk windows8

should not factor into your analysis at all.  And we spent9

a lot of time talking about what they could and could not do10

as a matter-of-right, but the fact remains that there is a11

rear yard requirement for a reason.  It's a 26-foot eight-12

inch rear yard requirement for a reason.13

The zoning regulations don't put rear yard14

requirements just so that applicants can come down and waive15

them for no basis.  They haven't demonstrated any reason16

whatsoever for why they need this rear yard relief or why17

they can't provide any rear yard whatsoever.  18

They are asking for a hundred-foot rear yard19

relief for a -- I'm sorry, a hundred percent -- I apologize20

-- a hundred percent rear yard relief without any -- I heard,21

but haven't seen, any explanation or presentation of why they22

can't provide any form of a setback.23

In our view, the regulations -- the regulations24

say that will not -- that relief can be granted if it does25
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not adversely impact the use or operation of an adjacent1

property. 2

In our view, the loss of -- it's ten units.  The3

loss of those windows and the conversion of those two-bedroom4

units to one-bedroom units, plus a den, is an adverse impact5

on our operation and use of the building.6

There's nothing in the regulations that says it7

has to be a 3.2 million loss of rent.  It could be a dollar8

loss, it could be a loss of one unit, but in our view that9

is an adverse impact.10

And I would respectfully submit that in our view,11

again, we haven't -- all we're asking for is some form of12

relief, some form of setback such that we would not lose13

those windows, and we have not seen any care given to trying14

to provide any setback.15

I'd also note that I didn't hear any explanation16

regarding why they picked First as -- K Street as their front17

instead of First.  They could easily pick First Street as18

their front and provide a compliant rear yard without19

blocking any widows.20

So, our case is pretty straightforward in our21

submission.  I think many, not all, of the cases that Mr.22

Sullivan cites as supporting the position that at-risk23

windows can just be blocked without any consideration by the24

Board, his interpretation of those cases is contrary to the25
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way we read those cases.  And we describe that in our1

submission, so I will not belabor that point.2

That's the gist of our argument.  We just don't3

believe they gave any due analysis to actually try to4

preserve windows.5

All of these matter-of-right options, we believe,6

are not true matter-of-right options.  I think they filed a7

number of plans that said "We could do this as a matter-of-8

right and block X, Y and Z windows," but none of these9

matter-of-right options seem to have been really thought10

through.11

Mr. Sullivan said that a court in lieu of a rear12

yard doesn't have to be at the rear.  I could point you to13

the zoning regulation, Subtitle I Section 205.4 Subpart E14

says, "The court shall" -- C says, "The court shall be15

provided above the horizontal plane 25 feet above the mean16

elevation of the rear lot line."  So, what they're showing17

is a court at the -- at the side lot line, not the rear lot18

line.19

So, I think what -- unfortunately, and I don't,20

you know, mean to cast any disparagement, but these matter-21

of-right options aren't real options.  They're just drawings22

that folks put together to show a worst case scenario that23

would block all of our windows where there are plenty of24

equally feasible matter-of-right options that would not block25
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all of our windows or would block much fewer and would not1

result in the conversion of those units from two-bedroom to2

one-bedroom plus den.3

I rest on that.  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  4

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you very much.5

Do the Board members have any questions?6

MEMBER WHITE:  Just two questions.7

One, how many windows are actually blocked, Mr.8

Sullivan?9

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I'm sorry, actually10

questions for the --11

MEMBER WHITE:  Well, what --12

MR. FREEMAN:  Ten units, 20 windows under their --13

ten units with a total of 20 windows.  20 windows that14

provide light/air ventilation.15

MEMBER WHITE:  Okay.16

MR. FREEMAN:  And in our submission, page 6, I17

think Mr. Sullivan said we're not showing windows, but we18

actually are showing windows on the K Street side.19

MEMBER WHITE:  Okay.20

MR. FREEMAN:  There's a floor plan that shows the21

windows that would be blocked.22

MEMBER WHITE:  Right.23

MR. FREEMAN:  It's page 6 of our -- I'm not sure24

that the exhibit has been labeled yet.25
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MEMBER WHITE:  Okay.1

MR. GAON:  It's either 42 or 43.2

MR. FREEMAN:  I'll just kind of show you what I'm3

looking at.4

MEMBER WHITE:  And the other question is whether5

or not you actually asked for zoning relief for your6

particular property to build to the lot line.7

MR. FREEMAN:  No, ma'am, there was no -- there was8

zoning relief associated with building this project, but that9

was penthouse relief and, I believe, relief from the10

residential recreation space, but that did not impact the11

location of this building along this lot line.12

MEMBER WHITE:  Okay.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Turnbull.14

MR. TURNBULL:  Yeah.  Thank you, Mr. Chair.15

Mr. Freeman, do you agree that the windows along16

the west elevation are at risk?17

MR. FREEMAN:  Yes.18

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  Is there any requirement19

that an applicant has to provide options on which street he's20

going to pick as his front entrance?21

MR. FREEMAN:  So, under the zoning regulations,22

you have the choice to pick.23

MR. TURNBULL:  Right.24

MR. FREEMAN:  If you're a corner lot, you do have25
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the choice to pick either.  In this case, they could pick K1

or First Street.2

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  All right.  Thank you.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And with that question, 4

had a similar question, the Applicant does have the right to5

choose that street, correct?6

MR. FREEMAN:  Absolutely.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And just as you all would8

have the right to choose and wouldn't want somebody else9

choosing for you what street to be able to do, so which10

street to be able to use as their measuring point for their11

-- or their front for their building.12

MR. FREEMAN:  So, I think I need to -- maybe I13

didn't articulate the point clearly.  So, our point isn't14

with respect to whether they selected First or K for their15

front.  And I would note that in previous -- we previously16

understood that First was their front.17

My only point is that in showing these matter-of-18

right options, they've elected a street in order to show the19

worst case scenario because they're not building any of these20

matter-of-right options.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That is your opinion,22

right?23

MR. FREEMAN:  Well, my point is --24

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I'm just saying that they25
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-- is there something on the record that says, "We've chosen1

this street to show the worst case scenario"?2

MR. FREEMAN:  Well, there isn't anything in the3

record that shows what the --4

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  But because there's5

nothing there doesn't mean that we can make that assumption6

that that's what they're doing.7

I'm just saying that was is it that you have seen8

in the record that says that, the point that you just made?9

MR. FREEMAN:  Well, I -- all I can say is --10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That explicitly says it. 11

That's what I'm saying.12

MR. FREEMAN:  All I can say is when I first asked13

the Applicant what was their front, they said First was their14

front.15

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.16

MR. FREEMAN:  Prior to today.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Well, again, I can only18

go by what I've seen and heard today.  So, I can only go by19

that.  You're saying it is now saying what they've told you. 20

I don't know what that discussion was.21

I'm not arguing that, I'm just trying to22

understand if there was -- if they have the right to do that,23

to choose a street, and you said yes, and I don't have an24

issue with that.25
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You've also --1

MR. FREEMAN:  But it --2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Hold on -- and you've also3

said the -- I'm moving to a different question.  So, you've4

also said that there are at-risk windows on your property,5

that these -- you would consider these at-risk windows, the6

ten windows -- the 20 windows and ten units that --7

MR. FREEMAN:  Yes.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Why do you consider those9

at risk?10

MR. FREEMAN:  So --11

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  At risk for what?12

MR. FREEMAN:  To be covered.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Why?14

MR. FREEMAN:  Because they're on a lot line.  I15

mean, that's the definition of an at-risk window.16

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, if they're covering17

them, then you're saying that if they have a matter-of-right18

project that is on that -- if they have a matter-of-right19

project that, for some reason, means that they have to build20

on the east side of their property on their own lot line,21

that the windows that are on that lot line that are on your22

building are at risk for being closed or --23

MR. FREEMAN:  Covered.24

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  -- covered.25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



136

MR. FREEMAN:  I think, if I could fully answer the1

question, what I am saying is we understand that as a -- for2

a matter-of-right project that they could block windows. 3

That is not a debate.4

Our point is that in order to get a special5

exception to provide zero rear yard, a hundred percent6

relief, the regulations say you have to look at the impact7

of that relief on an adjacent property.8

And our view is that; one, they have not done9

that, and; two, part of their presentation, if I could finish10

the thought, all of these matter-of-right options are based11

on a premise that, in reality, they will never build. 12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Again, you're just13

assuming that.14

MR. FREEMAN:  Well, he said that.15

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  He didn't know.16

MR. FREEMAN:  The architect said that.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  He said he didn't know.18

MR. FREEMAN:  The architect said that --19

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  He said he didn't know20

because his -- the owner would have to decide whether or not21

they wanted to do that.22

And I'm just -- the reason I'm asking these23

questions and trying to understand this is because there is24

supposition, there is assuming, and then there is what is25
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actually being said.1

And I'm just trying to parse through what is being2

said today and what people are assuming that the other side3

is saying and not saying.  And it's hard to kind of go4

through all of this without having to kind of parse through5

that as well.6

So, I understand that you have a position on --7

because you are representing the party in opposition, the8

adjacent neighbor.  I get that.  I'm just trying to get to9

what is it that you've actually seen as part of the record10

that the testimony has been given that then you can, okay,11

this is what has been said, not this is what I am assuming12

that they are doing.13

MR. FREEMAN:  I do recall asking whether he did14

any floor plans for these --15

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  He said no.16

MR. FREEMAN:  -- options and he said no.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That's correct.18

I don't have any other questions.19

Cross examination?20

MR. SULLIVAN:  Thank you.  You stated that the21

impact in the case that we're talking about, the Alba 12th22

Street case, 18878, that the impact between the matter-of-23

right option and the variance option was exactly the same.24

MR. FREEMAN:  I believe that's what the Board25
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determined.1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Actually, I think he --2

Mr. Freeman said that it was essentially the same.3

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Essentially the same.4

Do you know how many windows or how many floors5

of windows would be blocked with the variance relief that6

would not be blocked with the matter-of-right option?7

MR. FREEMAN:  I'm sorry, you mean in this case or8

in that case?9

MR. SULLIVAN:  No, in that case, in 18878.10

MR. FREEMAN:  I do not recall.11

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  So, how do you know that12

they're essentially the same, if you don't know?13

MR. FREEMAN:  I believe that's what the Board14

decided.15

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Do you  have any evidence16

of that or --17

MR. FREEMAN:  Pulled a transcript that was just18

last week.19

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Did you see the Office of20

Planning report for that case --21

MR. FREEMAN:  I did.22

MR. SULLIVAN:  -- that did not say that?23

MR. FREEMAN:  I don't know that it did not say24

that.25
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MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  I'll present that later.1

MR. FREEMAN:  I think what the Office of -- since2

you asked about the Office of Planning report, in that report3

they looked at the analysis of the comparison between a4

matter-of-right development, and the proposed development,5

and the difference of impacts on the windows in that case. 6

My only point --7

MR. SULLIVAN:  I would agree with you a hundred8

percent and it's just -- you answered my question.  So, you9

said that there would be adverse effect, and you said10

"adverse effect is adverse effect.  There is no consideration11

of degree of adverse effect."12

Is your position that, when considering special13

exception and variance and considering the adverse effect and14

substantial detriment, it's a zero tolerance argument?15

MR. FREEMAN:  My position is that in this case you16

are blocking ten windows which would adversely affect this17

building.18

MR. SULLIVAN:  Have you submitted any information19

whatsoever to support that?20

MR. FREEMAN:  We submitted a floor plan showing21

the windows that would be blocked.22

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  And on that floor plan, by23

the way, you said that's a typical floor plan?24

MR. FREEMAN:  Yes.25
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MR. SULLIVAN:  Why wouldn't you submit the actual1

floor plan?2

MR. FREEMAN:  I would be happy to do that.3

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Would that typical -- would4

that actual floor plan then show a window facing south where5

it doesn't now?6

MR. FREEMAN:  There is a window right here.7

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Can we get back to the --9

MR. FREEMAN:  That is a window.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Excuse me.  Can we get11

back to the questions at hand.  I understand that they12

submitted something and that we can look at it.  The Board13

is going to ask some questions of, actually, both of you to14

be submitting to us in the future because I think we need to15

have a little bit more information.16

So, if you could move on to the next question, I'd17

appreciate it.18

MR. SULLIVAN:  Thank you.  You said there's19

adverse effect, period.  It's assumed because a window is20

being blocked, it's adverse effect.21

What is the effect on JP Morgan of those windows22

being blocked?  We really don't know.  You haven't submitted23

anything.24

MR. FREEMAN:  We've said that the effect is that25
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those units depending on what your program is, each of those1

units would become -- would go from being a two-bedroom unit2

to a one-bedroom unit, plus a den.  That is the effect on the3

building.4

MR. SULLIVAN:  That's a situation, that's not5

really a -- what is the effect on JP Morgan of that change6

to the --7

MR. FREEMAN:  Well; one, they'd have to close the8

windows; two, they'd have to convert them from -- in all of9

their marketing materials they would be leased differently. 10

There are people that live there that would be impacted. 11

They'd have to move.  So, that is the effect.12

MR. SULLIVAN:  And you think that no consideration13

whatsoever should be given to the fact that they're adverse14

windows as opposed to windows that --15

MR. FREEMAN:  I did not say that.16

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Thank you.17

MR. FREEMAN:  What I said is you -- if I could18

answer the question.19

MR. SULLIVAN:  I have no further questions.20

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That's fine.  We're okay21

with it.22

So, we've gone through both presentations and both23

cross examinations.  We can move to the Office of Planning24

report at this time.25
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Mr. Golden.1

MR. GOLDEN:  Yeah, good afternoon.  Thank you, Mr.2

Chair and members of the Board.3

The Office of Planning is recommending approval4

of this special exception relief based on the criteria of the5

special exception relief and the application that was6

submitted in the record.  And I'm available for any7

questions.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Golden, there's been9

quite a bit of conversation about the at-risk windows that10

have been described here, also about various options for --11

the matter-of-right option that's been proposed by the -- or12

that the Applicant has included in their submissions.13

Can you talk a little bit about kind of the at-14

risk -- the matter-of-right option versus the proposed15

project and the issue of the at-risk windows in particular?16

MR. GOLDEN:  So, the matter-of-right options are17

not something that we consider because it's based on -- what18

we're looking at is exclusively the criteria of the special19

exception.  And that doesn't stay a provision of a matter-of-20

right option -- so, I'm sorry, what was your question about21

the windows?22

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  The at-risk windows, what23

is your understanding of at-risk windows?24

MR. GOLDEN:  Our understanding is, as the name25
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implies, that these are at-risk windows.  And the adjoining1

property was entitled to build them, but knowing that it was2

at risk and it was a choice.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And the Applicant is4

proposing to -- they are proposing to construct a building5

that would block some of these windows that are on the lot6

line.  And your report talked about this, but if you could7

go into a little bit more detail about that aspect?8

So, what I'm looking for is really just they are9

closing these at-risk windows -- they're proposing to close10

them because this building is being constructed.11

Can you talk about the impact on the existing12

building and how you used that as part of the analysis?13

MR. GOLDEN:   Sure.  So, what we were considering14

is that the test is adversely impact the use of the15

neighboring property.  And so from a zoning perspective, the16

use here is residential units.17

And so, whether those -- that's a two-bedroom or18

a one-bedroom is not really relevant to our consideration of19

what's impacting the use.20

Does that --21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.22

MR. GOLDEN:  Okay.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And if you could also talk24

about the -- what is it -- Subtitle I 205.5(a), which talks25
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about the 40-foot distance in facing, you know, windows1

facing one another, if you could talk a little bit about that2

as well I'd appreciate it.3

MR. GOLDEN:  So, I imagine that the question is4

kind of geared toward that bay projection window.  And,5

again, that was -- we didn't consider that a facing window6

because it is -- it's a -- it's not on a wall -- it's not a7

directly facing the wall, it's the projection.8

And so, what we were looking at was the -- that9

far wall which is the true facing windows.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And that's the wall that11

the Applicant said was about a hundred feet away, give or12

take.  It's more than a hundred feet away than from the13

building that they're proposing.14

MR. GOLDEN:  Right.  The northern --15

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.  To the north, yes. 16

Thank you.17

Do the Board Members have any other questions?18

MEMBER WHITE:  I'm just also trying to understand19

the whole analysis about the at-risk windows.  I mean, the20

name kind of speaks for itself, but are there levels of at-21

risk that -- where OP may say, "Yes, grant this relief," or,22

"No, don't grant this relief"?23

I mean, here you have, what, ten windows involving24

20 units, I think, that were impacted.  So, at what point is25
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there a cutoff or something that you can add to just provide1

some insight into your analysis regarding at risk?2

MR. GOLDEN:  Well, I think that, of course, you3

know, every case is different, but what we would be looking4

for was the loss of use.5

And so, in the case here, those units can still6

function as residential units.  So, in another case that may7

be different, but I, you know, I couldn't say.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Turnbull, do you have9

any questions?10

MR. TURNBULL:  Yeah.  Thank you, Mr. Chair.11

Mr. Golden, thank you for your report and for12

doing double duty today since you're filling in for Mr.13

Cochran.14

Let me ask you, so there's been some discussion15

today about matter-of-right, the courtyard, but I get the16

feeling when you -- from what you said previously when you're17

looking at this, it sounds like you may not be really looking18

at the matter-of-right option.19

I mean, you look at it, but I don't think you're20

really getting into that.  You're basically saying, well, the21

matter-of-right is not what we're looking at, we're looking22

at the special exception that -- whether the matter-of-right23

presented whether it was right or wrong, you didn't really24

get into a deep analysis of the matter-of-right because25
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you're simply looking at the special exception.1

Am I -- I don't want to put words in your mouth,2

but that's my feeling from what I'm understanding.3

MR. GOLDEN:  Yeah.  Right.  That's correct.4

So, we're only looking at the proposed project and5

then the applicable criteria for relief.6

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  Thank you.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Sullivan, do you have8

any questions for the Office of Planning?9

MR. SULLIVAN:  No, thank you.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Freeman, do you have11

any questions for the Office of Planning?12

MR. FREEMAN:  No, sir.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.  Now, where to? 14

The ANC.15

Is the ANC here?  Is anyone here in support of the16

application?  Is anyone here in opposition to the17

application?  Please step forward.18

Hold on.  You can actually -- that's okay.  One,19

you have to speak into the mic, but; two, you have to hand20

it to the secretary.  The secretary will give it to us when21

you distribute the document to us.22

And then when you get to the table, you can hit23

a mic and then introduce yourself, your address, and then24

you'll have three minutes to provide your testimony.25
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Welcome.1

MR. KYPTA:  Can I go ahead?2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  The floor is yours.  And3

if you would actually give me a second --4

MR. KYPTA:  Of course.5

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  -- the secretary will give6

you three minutes to speak and the clock is on this --7

MR. KYPTA:  Let me just thank the Chair and the8

Board for allowing me the opportunity in the meantime.  I9

appreciate it.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Not a problem.  So, I11

think we're ready if you could introduce yourself.12

MR. KYPTA:  Yes.  My name is Matthew Kypta.  I13

live at 909 New Jersey Avenue, S.E., and I'm here on behalf14

of all the residents of the building.  I've been in the15

building for four years, and I've been involved with the16

process at all the ANC stages.17

There's a lot that I think hasn't been covered18

here today in terms of impact.  The Applicant has suggested19

that the impact would be very minimal.  I would suggest it20

would be decisive both to all of the residents in the21

building, not just ones in the alleged column, and to the22

building owners in terms of their ability to rent.23

I'd also like to -- something was not discussed,24

which is that the circulator picks up at First Street and K25
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and travels right down K.  And, I'm sorry, the Applicant has1

suggested that there would be no problems with parking and2

loading.  It would be a disaster.3

These buses can barely fit down K Street with4

simple sedans parked there.  So, you know, we have a lot of5

people who use the circulator for many reasons.  We have6

men/women serving in the US Navy who use it, we have7

government employees at DOT who use it, we have -- all the8

residents use it to go north to south because there's no9

metro connection to the Senate side.10

So, I would like that to be taken into11

consideration.  I think this would be disastrous for the12

neighborhood as a whole.13

In terms of the residents, I can tell you that the14

column would be rendered essentially unusable as a living15

space.  I've been informed by the building manager that there16

would just be one small window.  It would not really be17

rentable whatsoever by the standards of the neighborhood.18

Furthermore, the construction and physical profile19

of the building would affect far more than just people in20

this column.21

Also, in terms of facing windows, I'm sorry, the22

entire west-facing facade of our building is at an angle. 23

They are facing buildings.  So, you know, I haven't -- of24

course nothing against Mr. Golden, but I think the Office of25
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Planning didn't correctly consider what should or should not1

be a facing window here.  There's a serious privacy concern,2

ventilation concern, and light concern.3

And then of course, as I said, the entire building4

will be affected by construction right on top of our heads. 5

That's going to be a living nightmare.6

And more importantly in the long run, this is an7

ugly eyesore of a building that will cast a wall-like shadow8

over the entire community space, which is the pool deck, the9

grilling area.10

The pool was actually open until September 24th11

this year.  People use it for grilling year round.  It is the12

heart of our community.  So, I think that the notion -- I13

would say that the -- neither the privacy, nor the parking14

and loading requirements have been met in terms of negative15

impact on the property.16

And I have to say if Mr. Freeman hasn't submitted17

any evidence, maybe he should be given a chance to do so. 18

I can tell you, Mr. Chair, anecdotally, that we've had19

resident meetings about this in which everyone present said,20

"I would move within a year" because of the disastrous impact21

this would have on the renting profile for the building, of22

course the construction.23

So, I would suggest that for JP Morgan, the24

effects to their ability to rent the property, not just the25
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columns, the entire thing, would be disastrous and I think1

maybe that should be taken into account.2

I'd like to conclude by saying a good rule to live3

your life by is just because you can, doesn't mean you4

should.5

With respect, Mr. Chair, nobody believes that6

they're going to build these at-right buildings.  They're7

just not economically feasible.8

And the owner engaged in property speculation and9

moral hazard in buying a property where they knew they needed10

to win this exception in order to make their money back. 11

It's wrong for the residents of D.C.12

And on behalf of my fellow residents, I would urge13

you, Mr. Chairman, and your fellow board members to vote14

against this special exception.15

And I'm happy to answer any questions.  Thank you16

very much for your time and the opportunity. 17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you very much, Mr.18

Kypta.19

MR. KYPTA:  Kypta, yes.20

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.21

Do the Board Members have any questions for Mr.22

Kypta?23

MEMBER WHITE:  Just one questions.24

MR. KYPTA:  Yes.25
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MEMBER WHITE:  At any time did you ever have any1

knowledge that there was this at-risk window issue when you2

moved into this building?3

Did the owners inform the residents or was it4

something that was ever talked about, or did you just kind5

of learn about this when this application was filed?6

MR. KYPTA:  Thank you for that question, Ms.7

White.8

No, I think there's -- I think the ANC has touched9

on this and has basically said that we -- residents are in10

an aggrieved position here because, you know, I don't even11

think the current managers were there when the building was12

built.  So, we were not informed anything about at-risk13

windows, that there was even the possibility that a condo14

tower would be put here.15

And I thank you for that question again because16

I'd like to -- I'd like to say that, you know, there will be17

a lot of people who will have great stress -- real stress in18

their lives as a result of the construction and physical19

presence of this building.  A lot of them will have stress20

and monetary burden because they'll be forced to move out.21

And you are correct to raise the point, ma'am. 22

No one at any point was -- on the resident side, was informed23

about the possibility of this.24

And, you know, I wish on our behalf that the25
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process had been clearer.  I don't want to point any fingers1

because I think a lot of the parties, the property manager,2

owner, residents, Holland & Knight, I think a lot of us have3

been subject to a lack of information at various points here.4

So, I'm not pointing fingers, but I can tell you5

this has been extremely stressful for everybody.  Thank you6

for that question.7

MEMBER WHITE:  Thank you.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.9

Mr. Turnbull?10

MR. TURNBULL:  Yeah.  Thank you.  Thank you for11

coming.12

You say you represent the residents of the13

building?14

MR. KYPTA:  Yes, that's right.  We have been15

emailing with each other and we have been -- I have attended16

both of the ANC meetings and spoken at both of them.17

And because I work from home, I was available to18

be here today, and I drafted the letter that you have before19

you and submitted it online as well.20

MR. TURNBULL:  Yeah.  My only question was from21

a technical standpoint, we don't really have anything on22

record that says you do represent --23

MR. KYPTA:  That's a fair point, sir.  What I can24

tell you is that there is not currently a tenant's25
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association because we -- no one knew anything about that.1

MR. TURNBULL:  Right.2

MR. KYPTA:  What I can tell you, Mr. Turnbull, is3

we are in the process of creating one.  I'm in the process4

of doing that right now.  So, the point it is I am5

unofficially here --6

MR. TURNBULL:  Yeah.7

MR. KYPTA:  -- on behalf of the residents.8

MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  I guess what my concern is,9

do you think that nothing should be built here?10

MR. KYPTA:  Well, I actually addressed that in my11

letter.  I think that -- I think there were ample12

opportunities for the property to be developed in -- I mean,13

I think it's two stories right now.  There's, like, no retail14

in the area.  I think it would be a fantastic place for15

retail.16

Of course there are many successful bars and17

restaurants in this area and I think it begs the question --18

I mean, I've heard it said that the owner couldn't recoup his19

money unless he put in an ugly condo tower here.  And I think20

that would be a bad -- I think that constitutes property21

speculation and a moral hazard.  So, I don't think they22

should be rewarded for suspect investment with a special23

exception.24

So, I actually -- I would love for the -- I would25
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love for the developer to make money, I'd just like him to1

do it in a responsible way.  I don't think this is it.  I2

think it has severe impact on the neighboring property.3

MR. TURNBULL:  Yeah.  I guess my only point is4

whatever construction, there is going to be an impact.  I5

mean, construction does happen in these areas and --6

MR. KYPTA:  Sure.7

MR. TURNBULL:  -- a lot of developers work with8

the neighboring buildings to ensure that there's no impact9

on -- I mean, but there is an impact to a certain degree.10

MR. KYPTA:  Yeah.  I think -- I think it's --11

obviously we know there's construction in this area.  But I12

think the difference between a smaller profile building and13

one that is going to be dumping dangerous dust and eventually14

a permanent shadow over our community space, it should be15

taken into account.16

MR. TURNBULL:  Well, and that's unfortunate that17

the building owner did not make everybody -- the tenants18

aware that those windows were at risk.19

MR. KYPTA:  I agree.20

MR. TURNBULL:  But thank you again for coming21

down.  Appreciate it.22

MR. KYPTA:  Thank you.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you very much, Mr.24

Kypta.25
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Mr. Sullivan, do you have any questions for Mr.1

Kypta?2

MR. SULLIVAN:  Yes, I do.3

Mr. Kypta, you said there was a lack of4

information and I'm not sure what you were talking about, but5

you dealt with the ANC primarily throughout this, correct?6

MR. KYPTA:  Could you clarify what you mean by7

"primarily"?  Do you mean --8

MR. SULLIVAN:  You got your information from the9

ANC, you went to two ANC meetings, and so you were relying10

on the ANC?11

MR. KYPTA:  Well, actually I received at those ANC12

meetings, of course, listened to your briefings, Mr.13

Sullivan, I listened to ANC members, I listened to my fellow14

residents, I had spoken --15

MR. SULLIVAN:  No.  I mean, my question is just16

that your point of contact was the ANC, that's how you were17

getting information, correct?18

My question would be, were you aware that we met19

with the ANC three times and provided them all the20

information for this case?21

MR. KYPTA:  I have no doubt that you would have.22

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Thank you.  I just wanted23

to clear that up.24

MR. KYPTA:  By the way, I'm not accusing -- when25
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I say "lack of information," by the way, I'm actually not1

accusing the Applicant of --2

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Thank you.3

MR. KYPTA:  I think it was general chaos.4

MR. SULLIVAN:  Thank you.  You mentioned there5

would be a wall-like shadow.6

Are you aware of pending development across K7

Street of a 130-foot building and do you have any opinion on8

the impact of that shadow on your property?9

MR. KYPTA:  Well, I think it's obviously a10

distinct possibility.  I don't think that's at play here11

today.  And I think that there is a proximity issue with your12

proposed building that I think it is literally looming over13

our community space in a way that a building across the14

street wouldn't quite be.15

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  So, you think that nothing16

should be built there?17

MR. KYPTA:  No, I didn't say that.  I already18

really answered Mr. Turnbull on that point.19

MR. SULLIVAN:  But just something that you would20

design for --21

MR. KYPTA:  Well, I'm not --22

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Sullivan, I think that23

the -- Mr. Kypta said that if some sort of retail were built24

there -- he did not describe what that retail was going to25
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look like.1

If you have any other questions, I would2

appreciate --3

MR. SULLIVAN:  I do.  You said that the developer4

-- the Applicant shouldn't be rewarded for purchasing this5

property.6

Do you think that JP Morgan should be rewarded for7

building at-risk windows?8

MR. KYPTA:  You know, to be honest with you, it's9

not clear to me who built the 909 building.  I don't know if10

it was JP Morgan or not.11

Obviously, Mr. Sullivan, I'm not thrilled the12

windows are there, but I think, honestly, you defeated your13

own logic earlier when you said -- well, someone said the14

question, "What happens if the 909 owners choose to further15

develop their building?"  Then you, sir, I think, would have16

some at-risk windows.17

So, I mean, it's -- I don't think we can judge a18

special exception that is shared before this board based on19

actions that were taken maybe a decade ago, in my opinion.20

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Any further questions, Mr.21

Sullivan?22

MR. SULLIVAN:  No, thank you.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Freeman?  Thank you.24

So, at this point I think that there's been quite25
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a bit of discussion about a lot of different items; at-risk1

windows, and matter-of-right options, and what does "facing"2

mean.  And, I mean, I have some questions -- I don't know if3

the Board has any questions before we -- first off, this case4

is not going to be decided today.  So, I think we're kind of5

-- at least in my mind it's not decided.6

And I would like some further information about7

a few things, but I'll ask if the Board has any further8

questions.9

I know that, Mr. Sullivan and Mr. Freeman, that10

you all can do your closing, you have a rebuttal and a11

closing, Mr. Sullivan, you have a closing to do.12

What I would like is actually to get a lot of that13

in writing because I think it's just helpful to kind of14

understand what these points are, but I'll open it up to the15

rest of the Board if they have specific questions or things16

that they would like to see further information on before I17

get to what questions I have.18

MR. TURNBULL:  I don't think -- I think a lot of19

the things that I may have, I think, are the same things as20

you may have, so we can confer separately or but I -- I'll21

rely on you taking the lead.22

But I think what you've said from the comments23

before, I think it's a lot of the things that I would ask24

for.25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Ms. White?1

MEMBER WHITE:  Yeah, I would concur as well.  I've2

asked some questions today, but I think there's a lot of3

information in the record that I would like an opportunity4

to go through again as opposed to trying to make a final5

decision today.6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, I guess I'll get to7

the questions that I have.  There are a couple of questions. 8

One really has to do with -- and, Mr. Sullivan, you brought9

up the Alba case earlier.10

And maybe this is best left to actual written11

description, but I would like to understand how you find the12

Alba case being relevant to this case.13

In that case, we were really looking at the --14

there was kind of a fire safety issue that was involved in15

that that's not involved in this.16

And even though they were the at-risk windows,17

granted that that is a definite part of this, I'd like to18

understand what you -- how you think that case is relevant19

to this.  And, again, maybe it's -- if you would like to20

provide some thoughts now and provide some thoughts in21

writing as well.  And, Mr. Freeman, I'd like your input on22

that as well.23

And if you could just provide that for right now,24

if you could give me some thoughts now.25
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MR. SULLIVAN:  Thank you.1

I think the issue as it relates to Alba, only2

relates to prong 3.  And in that case, there were seven3

floors of windows that would be blocked by variance that4

would not be blocked by the matter-of-right option.5

And there was a lot of information there about6

core factor and other things on why the matter-of-right7

option couldn't be done, which apply to a variance case8

because they had to prove a practical difficulty, which we9

don't have in this case.10

So, Mr. Freeman mentioned whether or not we had11

a written zoning analysis before, which has nothing to do of12

course with the special exception criteria.13

I would ask, did the builder of this building, 90914

New Jersey, have a written zoning analysis and did they say,15

"Well, we're going to put windows on a lot line, can we do16

that?"17

"Yes, you can do that, but they're at risk."18

"Well, what are they at risk of?"19

"They're at risk of a building being built next20

door."21

"Yeah, but there's rear yard requirements."22

"Well, there are.  But if we had frontage on K23

Street, there's not a rear yard requirement and some windows24

would be blocked.  Or if they do a court in lieu, they can25
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still block some windows."1

But in this case there's not just variance relief,2

there is a specific special exception opportunity which3

applies equally to all property owners.  And it applied to4

this property owner except for the fact that JP Morgan or5

their predecessor built at-risk windows.6

So, my point on the special exception versus the7

variance is by placing at-risk windows, you should not be8

allowed to eliminate a preexisting right.  And that's what9

they've done -- that's what they're claiming to do.  They're10

saying, "Hey, now we're at risk."11

In my opinion, they've gotten the bonus of 10, 2012

years of bonus use of those windows.  So, we should be13

counting in the other direction if you want to talk about14

damage, which they haven't addressed at all.15

Regarding -- so, where it relates to Alba is the16

degree.  In Alba, I know because I actually argued for the17

building owner and that was a variance case, 3.2 million was18

said to be the damage from the variance, not for the building19

in general, from the difference between matter-of-right and20

variance because it was only the back windows that were21

considered, not the sides, and the entire building was valued22

at maybe $150 million.23

So, they said 3.2 out of 150, reasonably, is a24

fairly small amount and it's not of much impact to rise to25
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the level of precluding the variance relief and being a1

substantial detriment.2

Since they won't do an analysis, we've done one3

in our heads and we have some idea that the rent collected4

here based on the rental amounts that they have online,5

somewhere between 6- and $700,000 a month they pull in, they6

lose a few hundred dollars in rent.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I would like to kind of8

keep this to the --9

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  So, that's where percentage-10

wise we --11

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I asked Mr. Freeman about12

whether or not -- I asked him to refrain from giving this is13

what we, you know, assume or something, and I think you're14

also making an assumption on this. I'm trying to get to the15

special exception versus variance issue.16

MR. SULLIVAN:  Yeah.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I think you've provided18

us some information about that.  I would like for you to have19

some information included in the -- I don't know if it's  a20

finding of fact and conclusion of law or whatever, but just21

describe how you think that, you know, that difference is22

important in this case.23

MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.24

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  The other question that25
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we kind of keep on talking about and it's interesting that1

nobody has really provided a definition of what an at-risk2

window is.3

I mean, we've thrown the term around and we've --4

I asked Mr. Freeman if there were at-risk windows in his5

property.  And he said, "Yes."  I know there were some other6

things that you added to that, but it just is interesting to7

me that we've kind of -- we're all kind of assuming that we8

know what it is, you know, we'll know if we see it, but no9

one has said, "Well, the zoning regulations say this about10

at-risk windows."11

I don't think they say anything about at-risk12

windows, so now we're relying on something else whether or13

not it's the building code, which I think it probably is, but14

we're not people that really -- our board is not here to talk15

about the building code.  We're talking about the zoning16

regulations, so we have to figure out how we are kind of17

going through that and what that is.18

So, if you could provide -- actually, for both of19

you, what -- the definition of an at-risk window and -- or20

what you believe to be an at-risk window and back that up21

with either zoning cases or the building code if you need to22

bring that in, but I think we need to have a really clear23

understanding of what that is and I think that would help us24

as we, you know, begin to kind of work through this case.25
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So, again, I don't know if any of the other Board1

Members have any other information that they'd like to2

include in this.3

I think the issue of the building frontage, the4

Applicant has more than -- they're within their right to5

decide where they want to have a front for the building.  You6

have stated in this meeting that it's along K Street.  And7

so, that's your right to do that.8

You have -- I think we've heard from the Office9

of Planning that they did not look at the matter-of-right10

option.  They really were looking at whether or not your11

project met the criteria that were in -- that was in the12

zoning.  And so, we're kind of -- we're there at this point.13

Again, I'll kind of turn to my other board14

members.  I feel like I'm talking a lot.  So, I'll see if15

anyone else has any other questions or concerns.16

MEMBER WHITE:  I think you covered things pretty17

comprehensively, Chair Hart.  I'd like to see those things18

as well with respect to their analysis on the whole at-risk19

window because I think that's really the crux of the case in20

terms of how it's defined and how we apply it in this21

particular situation.  So, I don't think I have any22

additional comments to add.23

MS. GLAZER:  Mr. Chair, I just want a24

clarification on the first issue regarding Alba.25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.1

MS. GLAZER:  Was that directed only at Mr.2

Sullivan or --3

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  No.  They were actually4

both --5

MS. GLAZER:  For both parties?6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yeah, both parties.  I'm7

sorry if I --8

MS. GLAZER:  I think they both raised the Alba9

case.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.  Mr. Sullivan raised11

it originally and then the -- both of them were actually12

talking about.  So, if you could, just give your -- give us13

some background about how you think the Alba case is relevant14

or -- I don't know if you do think it's relevant.15

And, in specific, it's the special exception16

versus the variance because the variance was being looked at17

at that point.  And in this case, we're looking at a special18

exception.19

MS. GLAZER:  Also, Mr. Chair, I think in Alba the20

at-risk windows were different in that case due to fire code21

violations.22

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.  Yes.  And I had23

raised that a little earlier that there was a difference in24

how they were -- the issues that the Alba case were about a25
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fire code issue whereas here it's -- that's not part of the1

discussion that we've had.2

But if you, again, just understand -- give us some3

information about the differences between -- both of you, the4

differences between those cases, that would be helpful. 5

Thank you very, very much.  And you can please add.6

MS. GLAZER:  Just one more thing.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That's fine.8

MS. GLAZER:  Would it be helpful to have OP also9

provide further analysis on at-risk windows and how over the10

years they have been defined?11

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.  That may be a big --12

I don't know if OP -- what time frame we're looking at here. 13

So, I'll look to OP to see if they are able to provide14

something, I would think, fairly -- I don't want to say15

"fairly quickly," but, Mr. Golden, how do you -- sorry to put16

you on the spot, but do you think you'd be able to provide17

us with some analysis about at-risk windows from the OP18

perspective?19

MR. GOLDEN:  Yes, we can do that.20

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Do you have a time frame? 21

I'm guessing that we're probably looking at a couple of weeks22

to be able to do that, because we need to read through this23

information, we have to produce it, we have to read through24

it.  So --25
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MR. GOLDEN:  Yeah, a couple weeks should be fine.1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.2

MS. GLAZER:  Mr. Chair, I'm only suggesting this. 3

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That's fine.4

MS. GLAZER:  I ordinarily would not interject5

myself, but --6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I appreciate the7

suggestions.8

MS. GLAZER: I think this may be indeed a case of9

first impression in some ways that the Office of Planning's10

input might be --11

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I agree.  I agree.  I12

appreciate the input because I do think you're correct that13

we do need to have a lot of information about this issue of14

at-risk windows.15

And while, again, I think we seem to each have our16

idea what that is, I don't think that there is a standard17

definition of what that is or at least we could have a18

centralized understanding of what that term means or at least19

try to get us there.20

So, where are we?21

MR. TURNBULL:  Mr. Chair?22

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.23

MR. TURNBULL:  I guess one of the things which I24

would -- I mean, we've seen some drawings or a picture of the25
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existing -- the JP Morgan building and we've seen the1

Applicant's view of what they're doing as a -- I don't think2

I've seen a blowup floor plan of how the building meets the3

existing building.4

And there's been an overall view, but, I mean, I5

wonder if I could -- I wouldn't mind seeing a better blowup6

of how that building meets the existing building and the face7

of that.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.9

MR. TURNBULL: And then showing a dimension on what10

windows -- I think a blowup of that corner would be good.11

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I'm glad you brought that12

up because I had asked -- or at least I had thought about13

that a little earlier with regard to the placement of the14

windows and have some dimensions that are there, but that's15

one of the questions that I had had prior to listening to all16

the testimony was I don't really have a good sense of while17

the -- both the Applicant and the party in opposition have18

said that there are impacts to the existing building, I19

really don't know what that, you know, what the existing20

building's layout is, per se.21

I know that the party in opposition did provide22

a floor plan, but I think it would be helpful to have one23

place where both floor plans are kind of connected or at24

least shown.  25
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MR. TURNBULL:  To integrate both.1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  To integrate at least --2

you don't have to do the entire building for the 909 New3

Jersey Avenue building and this building, but I think you4

have to have enough of it to have, you know, just that, you5

know, what is the apartment -- what does the apartment in the6

909 building look like so that we -- with regard to the floor7

plan for one of the floors on the proposed building in one8

place and kind of an enlarged -- like, one slide that just9

shows that.10

Again, I don't know if you all have created that11

yet, but it just seems like that's helpful to understand that12

it's -- I think it's something that we would request.13

MR. FRIDY:  I would be happy to do that except14

that the neighboring building did not provide me with their15

floor plans.  So, what they have --16

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, right now --17

MR. FRIDY:  Everything I'm doing is just measuring18

by Google and, you know.19

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, right now --20

MR. FRIDY:  We will provide --21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Hold on.  Right now I am22

asking the party in opposition to provide you with that23

information so that we can have that.  Mr. Freeman has just24

notified us that he would provide that to you all.25
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And what we are looking for are dimension floor1

plans of both the 909 building and the proposed building. 2

And, again, we're just trying to figure out what's being3

impacted because it's -- we just have this kind of blank idea4

of what's being impacted on the 909 building.5

I actually would like to see an elevation of the6

909 building with -- I'm talking to the Applicant, Mr.7

Sullivan.  I'm sorry -- an elevation of the west side of the8

909 building that shows which windows are actually impacted9

because I really still am not exactly sure.10

I think I know which ones, but I'd rather not just11

think I know which ones.  If you could, provide that12

elevation because I think it would be helpful to see that.13

And this is your proposal, you know, an outline14

that dots that and says, "These are the windows that would15

be removed, whatever, if the Board decides to approve this." 16

Again, I just don't think we have it, so it would be helpful17

to see it.18

Mr. Kypta, he provided some information to us19

about the -- is it Kypta or Katya?20

MR. KYPTA:  Kypta.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Kypta.  I'm sorry.  Kypta.22

MR. KYPTA:  No problem.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I wrote it down and it's24

on another page.25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



171

You provided some information about the impacts1

from the sun studies or just the solar impacts or --2

MR. KYPTA:  Well, that was actually, I believe,3

included in the ANC packet, but I did refer to it.4

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yeah.  I'm just saying5

that in your testimony you said that there were impacts --6

that the whole amenity area would be impacted, the pool and7

all that would be impacted by this building.8

One of the things that --9

MR. KYPTA:  Yes.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Thank you.11

One of the things that we have that I'm not really12

sure, what are the -- just so we understand, what are the13

hours -- what are the  -- what is the time in which that14

whole area is actually used, the pool area?  If you could get15

it from Mr. Freeman --16

MR. KYPTA:  Very extensively.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I'm just -- I don't know18

when it's open until.  I don't know if it starts -- if it19

opens in March 31st up until, you know, September 30th.  I'm20

just trying to understand that from just a --21

MR. KYPTA:  Well, there's -- the pool hours in22

terms -- well, I'm sorry, there's the pool season in terms23

of when that's available, but it should be pointed out that24

it is used frequently throughout the year.  I mean, probably25
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not so much inclement weather, but I will point out that our1

grills are out there.  People use the space to read, to work,2

to have communal dinners.  So, it's not simply a function of3

the pool itself.4

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That's helpful.  I still5

would like to understand when that --6

MR. FREEMAN:  Mr. Hart, if you like, the property7

manager may be able to answer that question for you.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  She can come down and if9

she could introduce herself?  And has she been sworn in?10

MR. FREEMAN:  I think she stood up.11

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I just had to ask.12

MR. RUPPERT:  Hi.  My name is Julie Ruppert and13

I'm the property manager at 909 Capitol Yards.14

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yeah.  What I was really15

looking for is -- I don't want to get it wrong again.  Mr.16

Kypta was providing us with some information about kind of17

the hours of operation, I guess --18

MR. RUPPERT:  Uh-huh.19

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  -- for the amenity space. 20

I know it's just more than a pool, so --21

MR. RUPPERT:  Yes.  So, the pool actually shares22

an outdoor space that's open all year round.  So, the pool23

while it's only open weather permitting, usually Labor Day --24

or Memorial Day to Labor Day, people can still use the25
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outdoor space all year round.  It typically does get used on1

a daily basis, I would say.2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And just so that I3

understand what's going on in there, there's some grilling4

that's going on in there, but there's also places to sit?5

MR. RUPPERT:  Uh-huh.6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  A playground?7

MR. RUPPERT:  There is soft seating, two grills,8

no playground.9

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.10

MR. KYPTA:  Communal dining table.11

MR. RUPPERT:  Yeah.12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.  Thank you.13

MR. RUPPERT:  That's it.14

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, you don't have to15

provide that now that we have that.16

I think that's it.  Does anybody else have any17

other questions?  Yes.18

MR. KYPTA:  I made a mistake in not including my19

contact information in the letter I submitted.  So, if you'd20

like that, I'm happy to hand out my contact information in21

case you have any follow-ups for me.22

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  At this point I don't23

think so.  Typically we are -- work through the party in24

opposition and the Applicant in this case, so -- but I25
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appreciate the information.1

MR. KYPTA:  Thank you.2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And, again, thank you very3

much for coming down.4

So, as I said, I'm not going to ask for a -- the5

spoken conclusions.  If you just write them, findings of6

facts and conclusions of law, that would be very helpful for7

us to understand this.8

Have I forgotten anything that -- okay.  Does Ms.9

White have any questions?10

MEMBER WHITE:  No.  I think you covered11

everything, Mr. Hart.12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.13

MEMBER WHITE:  It's a fascinating case, so I look14

forward to getting all the information.15

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, this is going to be16

a continued hearing and, Mr. Moy, what are your thoughts on17

some dates for this?18

MR. MOY:  My initial thought, Mr. Vice Chair, was19

to use the same time line that we had on two other cases, but20

the Board kept adding more supplemental information.  So, let21

me start with that and then we could revise that time line.22

So, I was going to propose that the initial23

filings be submitted, which would be next week, November 15. 24

Responses from all parties by the 22nd, which is the25
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following week.  And then a continued hearing on the 29th,1

but that's going to be based on whether or not the initial2

filing on that first date of next Wednesday holds.3

MS. GLAZER:  Mr. Chair, I think OP said they4

needed two, three weeks.5

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yeah.6

MS. GLAZER:  So, I think the time line needs to7

be adjusted from the other cases.8

MR. MOY:  Well, that's a good point.9

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.10

MR. MOY:  I thought perhaps it might be worthwhile11

for Mr. Golden to read the initial filings before OP submit12

their -- what they would -- in their supplemental report13

based on the initial filings.14

Let's say we went with the 15th, which that would15

mean that OP could file by November 22nd, but I'll leave that16

up to the Board.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And I think I heard  a18

little gasp from the attorneys here, the party in opposition19

and the Applicant. 20

So, Mr. Sullivan?21

MR. SULLIVAN:  I think we need a couple weeks,22

too, two or three weeks for our initial.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That's fine.24

MR. SULLIVAN:  And I wasn't clear on the25
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chronology of it.  Will we file at the same time or do we get1

a response --2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART: I've got to look to Mr. Moy3

because I'm not exactly sure how the -- what the sequence is.4

MS. GLAZER:  I think it's in the Board's5

discretion.  That would prolong the timetable.6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yeah.7

MS. GLAZER:  You could have everybody file at the8

same time.  I mean, it's like proposed findings of fact and9

conclusions of law, which generally people don't respond to. 10

It's entirely up to the Board.11

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I know.  I understand.12

MR. SULLIVAN:  I think we're okay with that.  I13

mean, sometimes I would argue that since in the procedure we14

get the closing argument last, but I don't think there's15

going to be any new issues that come up.16

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  No, I don't think so17

either.18

How about the 29th have the Applicant -- actually,19

have both the Applicant and the party in opposition provide20

their findings of facts and conclusions of law at that point,21

which is three weeks from now.  That will be after22

Thanksgiving, so maybe give you a little bit more time to --23

MR. FREEMAN:  So, it's finding of facts and24

everything else you just described in our --25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.1

MR. FREEMAN:  Okay.2

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, that by the 29th.  And3

then we need to get the Office of Planning report as well.4

Would you want that the week after?  I'm actually5

looking at the rest of the Board Members.6

MEMBER WHITE:  Following week for --7

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Following week, yeah.8

MEMBER WHITE:  That would probably be good.9

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  So, Mr. Golden, I think10

we're looking at the --11

MR. MOY:  The following week after November 2912

will be December the 6th.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yeah, I thought so.14

MR. MOY:  That will be seven days.15

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yeah.  So, does that work16

for you, Mr. Golden?17

MR. GOLDEN:  Yeah.  That should be fine.18

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And so the hearing, then,19

would continue on the 13th, December 13th, or do we have some20

--21

MR. MOY:  I want to check that date.22

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I know we have a lot of23

cases coming up and I just can't recall what the dates are.24

MR. MOY:  Yeah, we do have a hearing on the 13th.25
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This would be a decision meeting, you said?1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  No, I think it's a2

continued hearing.3

MR. MOY:  Oh, wait.  That would be so we have an4

appeal there as well.  I mean, we could put that off to the5

following week, which would be the 20th.6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  The 20th?7

MR. MOY:  There's no appeal, but there's still a8

large number of cases.9

MS. GLAZER:  Is the Board not ready to set for10

decision on the 13th?11

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Turnbull or Ms. White,12

do you have a -- I mean, I just thought that we would13

continue the hearing, but we can set it for decision if you'd14

like.15

MEMBER WHITE:  Well, we've covered all the16

testimony.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  That's true.18

MEMBER WHITE:  And they are just submitting final19

responses or findings of facts and conclusions of law.  So,20

I don't know what else there would be, what we would need to21

do in a hearing setting.  22

MR. SULLIVAN:  Excuse me, Mr. Chair.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.24

MR. SULLIVAN:  Just if we do that, I would like25
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the opportunity to be able to respond to any new information1

that hasn't been discussed yet.2

For instance, if they actually do submit financial3

information, I think that's something I'd like to respond to,4

but I would promise to limit it to really new information if5

that's possible to do that.6

MS. GLAZER:  New information could be responded7

to at the same time OP responds.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Mr. Sullivan?9

MR. SULLIVAN:  That would be great.10

MR. FREEMAN:  So, does that apply to both?11

MS. GLAZER:  Yeah.12

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  You're a party, so that13

would -- that would mean that both of you would have a chance14

to respond on the --15

MR. SULLIVAN:  To new information.16

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yeah.  I've got to write17

all this down so I can figure out what the dates are now.18

MR. MOY:  I've got the dates if you'd like.19

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  I know.  It still is20

helpful for me to hear all of it.  So, the 29th we would get21

the findings of fact and conclusions of law.  The 6th we22

would have the OP report and any -- I don't know what you'd23

call it -- rebuttal, whatever, about the -- about what was24

submitted on the 29th on the new stuff, not everything.25
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MR. SULLIVAN:  Right.1

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Anything that was new that2

you'd be able to respond to that by the 6th, December 6th.3

MR. MOY:  Yeah.  I'd like to add, too, for the4

record, that I'm assuming that if it's from the parties, that5

would include the ANC?6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes.  They are party.  You7

have a quizzical look on your face.8

MR. TURNBULL:  This ANC meets the first Monday,9

which is, I think -- is it the first or the second?  I think10

they meet the first, which would be December 4th.11

MS. GLAZER:  I'm not sure it's necessary if it's12

-- the ANC didn't appear today and we do have their repot.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yes, we do.  Let's just14

go with the 29th for the findings of fact, the 6th for the15

OP report and any, for lack of a better word, rebuttal on any16

new information that we received on the 29th, and then the17

actual -- and sounds like folks want to do a meeting, so18

that's fine. 19

The 13th to go for a meeting, Mr. Moy?  Does that20

work for a meeting?21

MR. MOY:  That would work for the Board decision,22

yeah.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Yeah, decision meeting.24

MR. MOY:  Right.25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  Okay.  1

MR. MOY:  If that's fine with Mr. Turnbull.2

MR. KYPTA:  Someone from the ANC did want to be3

here, but just couldn't make that date work.  So, if you4

would consider letting someone come on the 13th or whenever5

the next meeting is --6

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  They can -- right now7

we've gotten information from the ANC.  I mean, I understand8

your point.  I appreciate it. Right now I think we're going9

to go with the time line that we've put forward.10

So, the ANC is always available to provide any11

information.  They are a party right now.  They automatically12

are a party.  So, I think that they're covered in our time13

line that we have.14

So with that, I would thank you all for coming15

today and providing this information.  Look forward to16

reviewing the information that you provide to us in the17

future and you all are -- are we dismissed now?18

So, with that, Mr. Moy, are there any other19

matters that are before the Board?20

MR. MOY:  Not from the staff, Mr. Vice Chair.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON HART:  And I guess I can call22

this meeting adjourned.  Thank you.23

(Whereupon, the above-entitled matter went off the24

record at 2:43 p.m.)25
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